RHOE AND INFLAMMATION IN MYOCARDIAL INFARCTION

A Dissertation

by

YUAN DAI

Submitted to the Office of Graduate and Professional Studies of Texas A&M University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Chair of Committee,	Jiang Chang
Committee Members,	Peter J. A. Davies
	Yubin Zhou
	Robert J. Schwartz
	Xia Lin
Head of Program,	Warren Zimmer

May 2018

Major Subject: Medical Sciences

Copyright 2018 Yuan Dai

ABSTRACT

Cardiac inflammatory response after myocardial infarction (MI) is essential to clear necrotic myocardium for cardiac healing, while excessive and prolonged inflammation extends the infarction and promotes adverse cardiac remodeling. NF- κ B is the pivot regulator upstream of inflammatory response. Overaction of NF- κ B exaggerates inflammation and contributes to detrimental outcomes of MI as well as other inflammatory diseases.

Here we report RhoE as a negative inflammatory mediator by specifically inhibiting NF- κ B. RhoE-deficient mice show overactivation of NF- κ B in heart and develop excessive inflammation after MI. Mechanistically, RhoE interacts with p65 and p50 in cytosol and inhibits their nuclear translocation. RhoE also occupies the dimerization domain of p65 to impede the formation of p65/p50 heterodimer. Finally, we show that cardiac-specific RhoE overexpression restrains post-MI inflammation and improves cardiac function and survival. These findings identify RhoE as an important mediator of NF- κ B-induced inflammation, and therefore, RhoE may serve as a potential anti-inflammatory target to achieve beneficial consequences.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my advisor, Dr. Jiang Chang, for offering me the precious opportunity to join his lab, and for his continuous guidance during the last five years. I greatly benefited from his deep intuition and strong knowledge in cardiology. I am thankful to him for offering me freedom and responsibility to executing the work, and for training me think independently. He is also a great supervisor that guided me in research paper writing and early career development

I would like to thank my committee members, Dr. Peter Davies, Dr. Robert Schwartz, Dr. Yubin Zhou, and Dr. Xia Lin, for their guidance and support throughout the course of this research. Dr. Davies posed intriguing and incisive questions, which inspired me to think the significance of my research in a wider scope. Dr. Schwartz offered me insightful suggestions. I greatly benefited from his vast knowledge. I am thankful to Dr. Zhou for providing me the opportunity to do rotation work in his lab. Based on his suggestions on the experiment of protein-protein interaction, I achieved greatly improved results. Dr. Lin gave me a lot of encouragement. She urged me to overcome presentation anxiety and speak confidently. She also generously shared the experience in presentation.

I would also like to thank all the members in Dr. Chang's group. Dr. Xi Lin spent a lot of time teaching me the experimental techniques and kindly provided me many help in my life. Dr. Xiangsheng Yang taught me the generation of transgenic mice and other important experiments in this research. Dr. Weijia Luo gave me many useful suggestions on the experimental design, data organization, and paper writing. Thanks to the other lab members, Tingli Yang and Kelsey Andrade; and the past lab members, Xiaojing Yue, Xin Yi, Baohui Liu, Huiming Dong, Wei Jie, and Jian Yang for their friendship and support.

I also want to express my appreciation to the graduate program coordinator Cindy Lewis, and the administrative coordinator Denelle Orellana, for their generous support. Thanks also go to my friends and colleagues, Yixiang Xu, Ji Jing, Guolin Ma, Lian He, Peng Tan, Fei Yue, Yifan Zhang, Junchen Liu, Yanqing Huang, Lei An, Yonghong Liu, Shaohai Fang, and Xianghai Zheng.

On a more personal note, I would like to thank my girlfriend Wenjiao Li for her love, patience, encouragement and support throughout work and life. Thanks to my family for all their unconditional love and support.

CONTRIBUTORS AND FUNDING SOURCES

Contributors

This work was supervised by a dissertation committee consisting of Professor Jiang Chang, Professor Peter Davies and Professor Yubin Zhou of the Center for Translational Cancer Research in Texas A&M Health Science Center IBT, Professor Robert Schwartz of the Department of Biology and Biochemistry in University of Houston, and Professor Xia Lin of the Division of Surgical Research in Baylor College of Medicine.

Dr. Xi Lin helped analyze the RNAseq data in figure 3. Xin Yi and Tingli Yang partially helped perform the myocardial infarction surgery in mice.

All other work conducted for the dissertation was completed by the student, under the advisement of Dr. Jiang Chang.

Funding Sources

This work was funded by National Institutes of Health under Grant Number R01HL102314 and R01HL123953 to Jiang Chang; the American Heart Association Postdoctoral Fellowship 13POST17260043 to Xiangsheng Yang; the China Scholarship Council Fellowship 201206270109 to Yuan Dai.

NOMENCLATURE

KIOL	Rho family GIPase 3
MI	Myocardial infarction
AMI	Acute myocardial infarction
CAD	Coronary artery disease
HF	Heart failure
НСМ	Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy
TAC	Transverse aortic constriction
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
NF-ĸB	Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells
ΙκΒα	Nuclear factor of kappa light polypeptide gene enhancer in B-cells
	inhibitor, alpha
IKK	IkB kinase
Ly-6G	Lymphocyte antigen 6G
Ly-6G F4/80	Lymphocyte antigen 6G Adhesion G protein-coupled receptor E1
Ly-6G F4/80 TNF	Lymphocyte antigen 6G Adhesion G protein-coupled receptor E1 Tumor necrosis factor
Ly-6G F4/80 TNF MMPs	Lymphocyte antigen 6G Adhesion G protein-coupled receptor E1 Tumor necrosis factor Matrix metalloproteinases
Ly-6G F4/80 TNF MMPs EMSA	Lymphocyte antigen 6G Adhesion G protein-coupled receptor E1 Tumor necrosis factor Matrix metalloproteinases Electrophoretic mobility shift assay
Ly-6G F4/80 TNF MMPs EMSA BiFC	Lymphocyte antigen 6G Adhesion G protein-coupled receptor E1 Tumor necrosis factor Matrix metalloproteinases Electrophoretic mobility shift assay Bimolecular fluorescent complementation
Ly-6G F4/80 TNF MMPs EMSA BiFC VN	Lymphocyte antigen 6G Adhesion G protein-coupled receptor E1 Tumor necrosis factor Matrix metalloproteinases Electrophoretic mobility shift assay Bimolecular fluorescent complementation N-terminus of fluorescent protein Venus

NTD N-terminal domain

- DD Dimerization domain
- TAD Transactivation domain
- ROCK1 Rho-associated coiled-coil-containing protein kinase 1
- NLS Nuclear localization signal

TABLE OF CONTENTS

P	'age
ABSTRACT	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
CONTRIBUTORS AND FUNDING SOURCES	v
NOMENCLATURE	vi
TABLE OF CONTENTS	viii
LIST OF FIGURES	X
LIST OF TABLES	xii
CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION	1
I.1 Myocardial Infarction (MI) I.2 Inflammatory Response and Post-MI Inflammation	1 4
1.3 Anti-inflammation Therapeutics in Myocardial Infarction	0 12
I.4.1 Structure of the NF- κ B family	12
I.4.2 NF-κB dimerization	14
I.4.3 Regulation of NF-κB signaling	15
I.5 RhoE and Its Functions in the Heart	17
I.5.1 The atypical small GTPase RhoE	17
I.5.2 Study of RhoE in the heart	18
CHAPTER II MATERIALS AND METHODS	19
II.1 Animals	19
II.2 Mouse MI Model	19
II.3 Reagents	20
II.4 Antibodies	21
II.5 Mammalian Expression Constructs	22
II.6 Cell Culture and Transfection	24
II.7 Dual-luciferase Assay	24
II.8 Electrophoretic Mobility Shift Assay (EMSA)	25 25
11.7 GOT 1 un uown 11.60uy	25

II.10 Immunoprecipitation and Immunoblotting	26
II.11 Bimolecular Fluorescence Complementation (BiFC) Assay	26
II.12 RNA Isolation and RT-PCR	27
II.13 Immunohistochemistry (IHC) Staining	29
II.14 2, 3, 5-Triphenyltetrazolium Chloride (TTC) Staining	29
II.15 Statistical Analysis	29
CHAPTER III RESULTS	30
III.1 RhoE Is a Negative Regulator of Cardiac Inflammation	30
III.1.1 RhoE deletion upregulates pro-inflammatory factors in the heart	30
III.1.2 RhoE deficiency promotes post-MI inflammation	32
III.1.3 Acute myocardial infarction induces RhoE expression	39
III.2 RhoE Negatively Regulates NF-κB Activity	41
III.2.1 RhoE deficiency promotes NF-κB activation in the heart	41
III.2.2 RhoE negatively regulates NF-κB in vitro	43
III.3 RhoE Sequesters NF-κB in the Cytosol	46
III.3.1 RhoE binds to p65 and p50 in GST-pull-down	46
III.3.2 RhoE binds to p65 and p50 in co-immunoprecipitation	48
III.3.3 RhoE interacts with p65 and p50 in the cell cytosol	50
III.3.4 RhoE does not act upstream of IκBα to regulate NF-κB	54
III.3.5 RhoE blocks NF-κB nuclear translocation	56
III.4 RhoE Impedes the Heterodimerization of p65 and p50	59
III.4.1 RhoE binds to p50 on multiple interaction sites	59
III.4.2 RhoE binds to the dimerization domain of p65	61
III.4.3 RhoE disrupts p65/p50 heterodimer	65
III.5 RhoE Overexpression Protects Heart from MI Injury	67
III.5.1 RhoE overexpression in heart inhibits NF-kB activation	67
III.5.2 RhoE overexpression in heart diminishes post-MI inflammation	69
CHAPTER IV SUMMARY	74
IV.1 Conclusions	74
IV 2 Role of NF- κ B in the Heart	76
IV.3 RhoE Negatively Regulates NF- κ B Signaling	78
IV.4 RhoE Protects Heart from Post-infarction Inflammatory Iniury	82
IV.5 Limitations and Future Work	83
REFERENCES	85

LIST OF FIGURES

FIC	GURE	'age
1	Schematic structure of the NF-kB family subunits	13
2	The canonical and alternative NF-κB pathways	16
3	RhoE deletion upregulates pro-inflammatory factors in embryonic mouse heart	31
4	Generation and validation of cardiac-specific RhoE haploinsufficient mouse	33
5	RhoE deficiency promotes post-MI inflammation	35
6	RhoE deficiency promotes post-MI expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines and MMPs	36
7	RhoE deficiency exaggerates AMI-induced cardiac injuries	37
8	RhoE deficiency induces higher mortality in the first week after acute myocardial infarction	38
9	Acute myocardial infarction induces RhoE expression in the heart	40
10	RhoE deficiency promotes NF-KB activation in the heart and isolated cardiomyocyte	42
11	RhoE negatively regulates NF-KB transcriptional activity	44
12	RhoE negatively regulates NF-kB DNA binding activity	45
13	RhoE physically binds to p65 and p50 individually	47
14	Mutual interactions of RhoE with p65 and p50	49
15	Negative controls in the BiFC assay	52
16	RhoE interacts with p65 and p50 in BiFC assay	53
17	RhoE does not act upstream of $I\kappa B\alpha$	55
18	RhoE inhibits NF-κB nuclear translocation	57

19	RhoE inhibits NF- κ B nuclear translocation independent of I κ B α	58
20	RhoE binds to p50 on multiple interaction sites	60
21	Schematic of p65 domains and truncated mutants	62
22	RhoE binds to the dimerization domain of p65	63
23	RhoE binds to the dimerization domain of p65 in BiFC assay	64
24	RhoE impede the heterodimerization between p65 and p50	66
25	RhoE overexpression reduces nuclear p65 and p50 in cardiomyocyte and post-MI heart	68
26	RhoE overexpression diminishes post-MI leukocyte infiltration	70
27	RhoE overexpression suppresses post-MI expression of cytokines and MMPs	71
28	RhoE overexpression reduces infarct size and improves cardiac function post MI	72
29	RhoE overexpression improves survival rate post MI	73
30	Schematic model for RhoE-mediated regulation of inflammation by suppressing NF-κB signaling	75

LIST OF TABLES

TAE	BLE	Page
1	The healing stages after myocardial infarction	1
2	Key chemicals used in the experiments	. 20
3	Antibodies used in the experiments	. 21
4	Mammalian expression constructs used in the experiments	. 23
5	Primers used in the qRT-PCR assay	. 28
6	Constructs used in BiFC assay	. 51

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

I.1 Myocardial Infarction (MI)

Myocardial infarction (MI), commonly known as heart attack, is a severe cardiac ischemic disease caused by coronary artery thrombotic occlusion¹. Based on the 2016 report of American Heart Association, there are about 550,000 Americans newly suffering from myocardial infarction (defined as first hospitalized myocardial infarction) and 200,000 recurrent cases². Most cases of MI occur due to coronary artery disease (CAD) and conventional risk factors of MI include cigarette smoking, high blood cholesterol, high blood pressure, diabetes and obesity.

The healing process of the infarcted heart following MI can be divided into three distinct, but overlapping phases, including the inflammatory phase, the proliferative phase, and the maturation phase³ (Table 1).

Stages	Time from MI	Processes
Inflammatory phase	< 1 week	Clear necrotic cardiomyocytes and matrix debris
Proliferative phase	1-3 weeks	Granulation tissue formation
Maturation phase	> 3 weeks	Scar formation

Table 1 The healing stages after myocardial infarction.

MI: myocardial infarction

During the inflammatory phase, dying cardiomyocytes-released alarmins activate innate immune signaling to induce the secretion of pro-inflammatory chemokines and cytokines⁴. Among those pro-inflammatory factors, IL-1 signaling plays a central role in recruiting leukocytes (neutrophils and macrophages) to further promote chemokines and cytokines expression⁵. The leukocytes are then recruited to the infarcted area to phagocytose dead cardiomyocytes and matrix debris. However, excessive inflammation could cause inflammatory injuries and extend the infarct area. The inflammatory phase normally lasts about one week after myocardial infarction, and apoptosis of the infiltrated neutrophils and the resolution of the acute inflammation marks the end of this phase³. Following the inflammatory phase, anti-inflammatory monocyte subpopulations and regulatory T cells become the predominant cell types in the infarct area to suppress inflammation. More importantly, cardiac monocytes differentiate towards antiinflammatory subtype (M2 macrophage subtype) instead of pro-inflammatory subtype (M1 macrophage subtype), which effectively contribute to the subsequent reparative processes⁶. The inflammatory phase is most dangerous phase because most myocardial infarction death occurs in this phase.

During the proliferative phase of cardiac healing, activated myofibroblasts become the predominant cell type in the healing region⁷. These myofibroblasts are dissimilar from typical myofibroblasts in that they are phenotypically modulated fibroblasts that synthesize large amount of structural and matricellular extracellular matrix proteins instead of expressing smooth muscle cell-specific proteins⁸. Activated myoblasts migrate into the border zone of the infarct area, where they secrete the collagen and extracellular matrix proteins to initiate the scar formation. Deposition of these structural matrix proteins into the infarct area preserves the ventricular integrity and geometry to prevent aneurysm and cardiac rupture. However, extracellular matrix deposition at remote sites from the infarct area can lead to excessive cardiac fibrosis and ventricular stiffness, which is an inevitable process that leads to adverse cardiac remodeling and constitutes the basis of the development of heart failure⁸. The proliferative phase usually ends in the first month after myocardial infarction. The maturation phase following the proliferative phase lasts more than two months to enable complete formation of a mature cross-linked scar. The infiltration of myofibroblasts into the infarct area is suppressed and the activated myofibroblasts are induced to apoptosis to end the proliferative activity in the scar. The collagenous matrix is cross-linked to form a mature scar. Thus, the lost myocardium is replaced by a collagen-based scar.

I.2 Inflammatory Response and Post-MI Inflammation

Inflammation is the biological responses of the body tissues to injurious stimuli, such as physical tissue damages, infection by pathogens, and toxins⁹. Inflammation can be classified as either acute inflammation or chronic inflammation based on the causative agent, major cells involved, primary mediators, and duration¹⁰. Acute inflammation occurs immediately after the tissue damages. Danger signals released from the injured tissues activate innate immune pathways to induce pro-inflammatory factors synthesis and secretion, and promote the expression of adhesion molecules on vascular endothelium. Chemokines and cytokines then recruit the leukocytes from the blood vessels into the injured tissues, which propagate and expand the inflammatory response. If the inflammation is no longer needed, the inflammation". If the inflammation is unresolved and prolonged, acute inflammation switches to chronic inflammation status, which is characterized by simultaneous destruction and healing of the tissue⁹.

Dysregulated inflammatory response contributes to many pathological changes and human diseases. Together with immune system, inflammatory abnormality has been involved in allergic reactions, myopathies, autoimmune diseases and autoinflammatory diseases¹¹⁻¹³. Moreover, inflammatory disorders have been proved to play essential roles in the pathogenesis of cancer, AIDS, atherosclerosis, hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM), and ischemic cardiomyopathy¹⁴⁻¹⁷. Post-MI inflammation plays an important role in the healing and remodeling of the infarcted heart^{3, 18}. During the inflammatory phase, acute inflammation is developed and large amounts of pro-inflammatory chemokines and cytokines are released, which recruit leukocyte infiltration into the infarct area. Infiltrated leukocytes, especially macrophages, actively clear the necrotic cardiomyocytes and extracellular matrix debris through phagocytosis. The inflammation then is suppressed and the healing process proceeds to the next stage. Thus, acute inflammation is a prerequisite for the repairing of the infarct myocardium. However, dysregulated post-infarction inflammation is detrimental. Overactivated inflammation leads to extra loss of myocardium and causes inflammatory injury in the inflammatory phase, resulting in extended ischemic injury and enlarged infarct size. Moreover, prolonged inflammation abates the activation of myofibroblasts and thus delays the proliferative phase. The infarct myocardium cannot be repaired timely, and the integrity and geometry of the ventricle cannot be maintained, which promotes the development of cardiac aneurysm and even ventricular rupture.

I.3 Anti-inflammation Therapeutics in Myocardial Infarction

Based on the deleterious effects of excessive inflammation to the cardiac healing after myocardial infarction, multiple anti-inflammatory therapeutic strategies have been tested, aiming to attenuate the inflammatory injuries. These strategies can be divided into three categories: 1) enhancement of anti-inflammatory pathways; 2) inhibition of pro-inflammatory pathways; 3) shifting the balance from pro-inflammatory to reparative myeloid cell subsets^{4, 19}.

There are several endogenous mechanisms exist that tightly control the inflammation after myocardial infarction. The expression levels of these endogenous inflammatory inhibitors are upregulated during the processes of resolving inflammation in the inflammatory phase. Interleukin 10 (IL-10) is a pleiotropic anti-inflammatory cytokine that is primarily secreted by the infiltrated macrophages after myocardial infarction²⁰. IL-10 suppresses inflammatory response by inhibiting the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF α and IL-1 $\beta^{21, 22}$. A recent study showed that IL-10 also protects the infarcted heart from adverse cardiac remodeling by stimulating M2 subtype macrophage polarization²³. Transforming growth factor β (TGF- β) is another pleiotropic cytokine that negatively mediates post-infarction inflammatory response. In the end stage of the inflammatory phase, the expression of TGF- β signaling prolongs the inflammation and deteriorates the cardiac contractile function in the mouse myocardial infarction model²⁵.

Another anti-inflammatory strategy is the inhibition of pro-inflammatory pathways. Here, suppressions of two pro-inflammatory factors are introduced. The first one is chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 2 (CCL2). CCL2 is a chemoattractant protein that recruits monocyte/macrophage during myocardial infarction²⁶. Gene therapy with an antagonistic CCL2 mutant suppresses the recruitment of macrophages into the infarct area, resulting in improved ventricular remodeling and survival after myocardial infarction²⁷. The other pro-inflammatory factor is toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4), which is the specific receptor for danger-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs). TLR4-mediated recruitment of leukocytes is a critical step for the infiltration of leukocytes into the infarcted heart. Genetic ablation of TLR4 in mice showed diminished leukocyte recruitment and reduced pro-inflammatory cytokine expression after myocardial infarction²⁸.

The third anti-inflammatory strategy is to shift the balance of myeloid cells from pro-inflammatory subsets to reparative subsets. In the healing process of myocardial infarction, there are two subsets of monocyte existed in the infarct area: M1 subset monocytes that dominate on days 1 to 4; and M2 subset monocytes that dominate on days 5 to 10^{29} . M1 subset monocytes are responsible for clearing necrotic cardiomyocytes and matrix debris by phagocytosis, and further promoting the inflammatory response by expressing pro-inflammatory factors, such as TNF α , IL-1 β and MMPs. On the contrary, M2 subset monocytes contribute in resolving the inflammation by expressing IL-10 and TGF- β . M2 subset monocytes propagate the healing process and promote angiogenesis by secreting vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)^{6, 30, 31}. Thus, shifting the monocytes from M1 subset to M2 subset may avoid excessive digestion of the infarcted myocardium

and promote the reparative process. Phosphatidylserine-presenting liposomes have shown the ability to induce M2 monocyte subset³². Mice treated with phosphatidylserinepresenting liposomes showed significantly decreased infarct size, increased angiogenesis, and improved cardiac functions after myocardial infarction.

Clinically, some anti-inflammatory strategies have been eventually tested in MI patients. However, most of these strategies failed to prove the same promising outcomes as in the experimental animal studies. Here, anti-inflammatory clinical trials of glucocorticoids, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, integrins, metalloproteinases, and cytokines will be introduced.

Glucocorticoids (GCs) are a class of steroid hormones. Glucocorticoids are clinically used to suppress various allergic, inflammatory, and autoimmune disorders³³. Glucocorticoids inhibit inflammation through three mechanisms: transcriptionally modifying the expression of inflammatory genes via glucocorticoid-responsive element; inhibiting NF- κ B activation via cortisol-glucocorticoid receptor complex; activating endothelial nitric oxide synthase via membrane-associated receptors. However, clinical trials failed to show beneficial effects of glucocorticoids in patients with myocardial infarction³⁴. Current clinical guidelines for AMI patients are recommend against the treatment of glucocorticoids.

Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) also broadly suppress inflammation. NSAIDs inhibit the activity of cyclooxygenase-2 (COX 2) to reduce prostanoid production from arachidonic acid³⁵. Unfortunately, clinical treatment with NSAIDs in AMI patients exacerbates the outcomes of acute myocardial infarction³⁶.

Moreover, a recent observational study showed that the use of NSAIDs in non-AMI patients is associated with an increased risk of acute myocardial infarction^{37, 38}. Collectively, NSAIDs are not recommended to be used in the treatment of myocardial infarction.

Integrins are endothelial adhesion molecules that help the activated neutrophils to migrate from the blood vessels into the infarcted myocardium. Antibodies against these endothelial adhesion molecules are proved to be beneficial in animal MI studies^{39, 40}, however, outcomes of the related clinical trials are conflicting. In LIMIT-AMI (limitation of myocardial infarction following thrombolysis in acute myocardial infarction) clinical trial, AMI patients treated with a monoclonal antibody against CD18 did not show diminished AMI injury⁴¹. Moreover, in the HALT-AMI clinical trial, the treatment with a recombinant antibody against CD11/CD18 also failed to show beneficial effects to AMI patients⁴². One possible explanation for these negative results is that the endothelial cell barrier in the heart vessels has been irreversible damaged during the myocardial infarction and thus the efficacy of the antibody is undermined to suppress the recruitment of leukocytes²².

Metalloproteinases (MMPs) function in degrading extracellular matrix and collagen⁴³. Increased activity of MMPs in the inflammatory phases contributes to cardiac aneurysm and even ventricular rupture in the infarcted ventricular wall. Overactivation of MMPs also leads to collagen-scar thinning, resulting in ventricular dilation. Several inhibitors on MMPs have been tested in the clinical trials. PG-116800, an inhibitor for MMP-2, -3, -8, -9, -13, and -14, however, failed to improve adverse ventricular

remodeling at six months after myocardial infarction in the phase II RCT PREMIER (prevention of myocardial infarction early remodeling) clinical trial⁴⁴. On the contrary, doxycycline, another MMP inhibitor, showed beneficial effects in the phase II TIPTOP (early short-term doxycycline therapy in patients with acute myocardial infarction and left ventricular dysfunction to prevent the ominous progression to adverse remodeling) clinical trial⁴⁵. Doxycycline significantly reduces the degree of ventricular dilation and the major adverse cardiac events at six months after myocardial infarction.

Anti-pro-inflammatory cytokines is another strategy to diminish the inflammatory injury in myocardial infarction. IL-1 β , one major pro-inflammatory cytokine, activates NF- κ B signaling via interaction with myeloid differentiation factor 88 and the downstream IL-1 receptor-associated kinase type 4⁴⁶. IL-1 blockade has showed improved cardiac remodeling and cardiac function in the animal AMI models⁴⁷⁻⁴⁹. Clinical trials also proved the beneficial effects of IL-1 blockade. In the phase II VCU-ART (Virginia Commonwealth University acute remodeling trial) and VCU-ART2 trials, AMI patients treated with anakinra, a soluble IL-1 receptor acting to trap the circulating IL-1, tend to show improved ventricular remodeling and reduced heart failure incidence at three months after myocardial infarction^{50, 51}. TNF α is another important pro-inflammatory cytokine that associates with cell death and inflammation. However, in a recent clinical trial, etanercept, a specific TNF α trapper, failed to provide beneficial effects to AMI patients⁵². Together with the disappointing results from TNF α blockers in HF patients⁵³, TNF α -blocking drugs are not recommended for patients with cardiovascular diseases.

Collectively, the major anti-inflammatory therapeutics have been introduced as above. Most of the clinical trials failed to prove the similar beneficial effects of antiinflammatory therapeutics in the animal studies. The disappointing results of these translational studies may be high due to the following reasons: 1) experimental animals significantly differ from humans; 2) surgical ligation of the coronary artery to induce myocardial infarction in animals is largely different from the process of atherothrombosisinduced coronary artery narrowing in human; 3) the variance of post-AMI inflammatory status is more complex in human than in the experimental animals. Therefore, more studies need to be performed to clearly understand the complexity of the inflammation during myocardial infarction. Also, novel mechanisms are required to provide new potential therapeutic targets to properly suppress the post-infarction cardiac inflammation.

I.4 NF-*kB* Signaling

I.4.1 Structure of the NF-κB family

Transcription factor NF- κ B controls the expression of many genes involved in a broad range of biological processes^{54, 55}. This part will introduce the members and their structure of the NF- κ B family, the regulation of NF- κ B signaling, and the clinical significance of dysregulated NF- κ B signaling.

NF-κB was first discovered as a DNA binding protein complex in the nuclei of activated B lymphocytes about thirty years ago^{56} . Further studies revealed that the NF-κB complex is composed of 5 different subunits that contain a conserved amino sequence in the amino-terminal end termed Rel homology region (RHR) (Fig. 1). The Rel homology region contains two function domains, the amino-terminal domain (NTD) that is responsible for DNA binding activity; and the dimerization domain (DD) that mediates the homo- and hetero-dimerization of the NF-κB subunits. Based on their structure and functional domains, these 5 subunits are further divided into two classes: class I includes p50 and p52; class II includes p65, c-Rel and RelB. The carboxy-terminus of class I proteins contains glycine-rich regions and has transrepression activity, while class II proteins has a transactivation domain (TAD) in their carboxy-terminal end.



Figure 1. Schematic structure of the NF-KB family subunits.

There are five subunits in the human NF- κ B family. Each subunit contains the Rel homology region (RHR) in the amino-terminal end. The Rel homology region contains two functional domains: amino-terminal domain (NTD) and dimerization domain (DD). Two of the subunits, p50 and p52, contain a glycine-rich region in the carboxy-terminal end, which has transrepression activity. The other three subunits, p65, c-Rel and RelB, contain a transactivation domain (TAD) in the carboxy-terminal end, which has transactivity. RelB also contains a predicted leucine zipper motif (LZ) in its amino-terminal end, which is essential to RelB transcriptional activity.

I.4.2 NF-κB dimerization

NF-κB subunits form homo- or hetero-dimer to exert their functions in DNA binding and transcriptional activation. In theory, the 5 NF-κB subunits should form 15 unique homoand hetero-dimers. However, only 12 of them have been identified in vivo. The three unidentified dimers are RelB/RelB, RelB/c-Rel, and p52/c-Rel⁵⁷. The dimerization is conducted by the dimerization domain of the subunits. Two NF-κB subunits interact with each other to form the dimerization surface. Of these, p65 and p50 creates the most stable NF-κB dimer interface. The positions of Phe-213 and Asn-200 in p65 are occupied by Tyr-269 and Asp-256 in p50 to form a highly stable hydrogen bond. Thus, p65/p50 is the most stable and abundant NF-κB dimer in vivo.

Studies on the X-ray structures of the NF- κ B:DNA complex have revealed the interaction between the NF- κ B dimer and DNA containing κ B sequence. The NF- κ B dimers form a butterfly-like structure through the dimerization domain, and use both the amino-terminal and dimerization domain to encircle the DNA containing κ B and activate the its transcription.

I.4.3 Regulation of NF-κB signaling

There are two distinct NF- κ B activation pathways, the canonical pathway and the alternative pathway (Fig. 2). The primary NF- κ B complex in the canonical pathway is the p65/p50 complex, which is sequestered in the cytosol by the bound inhibitor of NF- κ B (I κ B α). Meanwhile, RelB/p100 is the major NF- κ B complex in the alternative pathway. These two NF- κ B pathways are activated by two distinct sets of stimuli, and regulates different biological processes. The canonical pathway is activated by antigens, LPS or pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF α and IL-1 β , which are recognized by antigen receptor, Toll-like receptors, or cytokine receptors. The stimuli are further transmitted to the I κ B kinase (IKK) complex and the major component IKK β is activated and phosphorylated. Then the phosphorylated IKK β induces the ubiquitin-proteasome-mediated degradation of the inhibitor of NF- κ B (I κ B α) through phosphorylating I κ B α . The active p65/p50 heterodimer then translocates into the nucleus to activate its target genes, including genes involved in inflammation, survival, and proliferation.

The alternative pathway is stimulated by lymphotoxin, B-cell activating factor (BAFF), CD40, OX40, or CD 27. The corresponding receptors then activate the NF- κ B inducing kinase (NIK), which further induces the activation of the IKK α . Active IKK α then phosphorylates p100 at Ser-866 and Ser-870 sites. The phosphorylated p100 is processed to p52 via the ubiquitin-proteasome-mediated degradation of its carboxy-terminus. The RelB/p52 heterodimer then translocates into the nucleus to regulate its target genes, including chemokines and genes involved in lymphoid organogenesis.



Figure 2. The canonical and alternative NF-KB pathways.

Canonical pathway is primarily stimulated by pro-inflammatory stimuli, such as LPS, TNF α and IL-1 β . The activated IKK complex phosphorylates I κ B α and induces I κ B α degradation. The free p65/p50 heterodimer then translocates into the nucleus to regulate genes related to inflammation, proliferation, and survival. The alternative pathway is closely involved in the lymphoid organogenesis. Lymphotoxin and B-cell activating factor activate NIK, which phosphorylates and activated IKK α . Activated IKK α then phosphorylates p100, leading the procession of p100 to p52. The RelB/p52 heterodimer then translocates into the nucleus to regulate its target genes.

I.5 RhoE and Its Functions in the Heart

I.5.1 The atypical small GTPase RhoE

RhoE belongs to a member of the Rho family of GTPases. RhoE is primarily located in the cytosol, and translocates to the cell membrane when farnesylated and dephosphorylated⁵⁸⁻⁶⁰. The tissue expression of RhoE is universal while the levels could be varied⁶¹. RhoE has a unique characteristic in that it lacks GTPase activity and stays in the GTP-bound state. Therefore, RhoE is not regulated by GTP/GDP cycling, but instead by the expression level and by protein modifications such as prenylation and phosphorylation^{62, 63}.

The initial function of RhoE is linked to cell actin cytoskeleton dynamics, cell migration and apoptosis through the inhibition of its effector, Rho kinase 1 (ROCK1). Recent studies have revealed much diversified functions of RhoE in regulation of other biological processes, including calcium homeostasis, angiogenesis, cell cycling, tumorigenesis, and cancer metastasis^{61, 63-70}.

I.5.2 Study of RhoE in the heart

Compared to RhoE's roles in tumorigenesis, the functions of RhoE in the heart has been less studied. Our lab have revealed a diversified functions of RhoE in the cardiac physiology, including cardiomyocyte apoptosis, cardiac angiogenesis, and cardiac calcium handling. We found that RhoE expression level is downregulated in the heart of patients with end-stage heart failure⁶⁷.

RhoE is essential to suppress ROCK1-mediated cardiomyocyte apoptosis, and RhoE deficiency in mouse led to increased apoptotic cardiomyopathy, resulting in higher tendency of heart failure after pressure overload by transverse aortic constriction (TAC). RhoE also plays an important role in regulating the cardiac angiogenesis in response to pressure overload⁶⁵. RhoE is required to stabilize the hypoxia-inducible factor 1 α (HIF-1 α), which is the primary transcription factor of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). RhoE deficiency in mouse led to decreased the cardiac VEGF expression and impaired angiogenesis.

Finally, RhoE is also involved in mediating the cardiac calcium homeostasis⁶⁴. RhoE-null mouse died at the embryonic stage with fetal arrhythmias. Mechanistically, depletion of RhoE triggers severe calcium leakage. RhoE deficiency impairs lysosomal targeting and degradation of the β 2-adrenergic receptor, leading to increased β 2-adrenergic receptor level and hyperactivated protein kinase A (PKA) signaling. PKA further destabilizes the ryanodine receptor type 2 channels and prompted the calcium leakage.

CHAPTER II

MATERIALS AND METHODS

II.1 Animals

The Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) of Texas A&M University Health Science Center Institute of Biosciences and Technology approved the experiments with animals. The following mouse lines were used in the study: Wild-type (WT) mouse; RhoE floxed control (RhoE^{flox/+}) mouse; cardiomyocyte-specific RhoE hyploinsufficient (RhoE^{flox/+};MHC-Cre) mouse; cardiomyocyte-specific RhoE overexpression transgenic (RhoE-TG) mouse.

II.2 Mouse MI Model

Male mice at the age of 12 weeks were used in the MI surgery. Acute myocardial infarction was induced as described in the earlier studies as described in our and other earlier studies⁷¹. In brief, mice were fully anesthetized with 2% isoflurane gas and oxygen. Then mice were subject to endotracheal intubation and mechanically ventilated with a rodent respirator. Left thoracotomy was performed to open the chest cavity. The heart was then exposed and the left anterior descending (LAD) coronary artery was permanently ligated with a 6-0 silk suture at the site of about 2 mm lower than the tip of the left auricle. Successful LAD ligation was confirmed by appearance of a paler color in the anterior wall of the left ventricle. The chest was then closed and post-operative care was given. The mice were carefully monitored twice each day after the surgery.

II.3 Reagents

The following key chemicals were used in the study (Table 2).

 Table 2 Key chemicals used in the experiments.

Reagent name	Company	Catalog number
γ ⁻³² Ρ,ΑΤΡ	PerkinElmer	BLU002H250UC
Poly(dl-dC)	Sigma-Aldrich	P4929
Recombinant murine TNF α	PeproTech	315-01A
His-p65 recombinant protein	Adipogen Life Sciences	AG-40T-0020-C002
His-p50 recombinant protein	Adipogen Life Sciences	AG-40T-0021-C002
On-targetplus non-targeting siRNAs	GE Dharmacon	D-001810-10
On-targetplus mouse RhoE siRNA	GE Dharmacon	L-064484-01

II.4 Antibodies

The following antibodies were used in the experiments (Table 3).

Reagent name	Company	Catalog number	Application
RhoE	Cell Signaling	3664	WB
p65	Cell Signaling	8242	WB, IP
р50	Cell Signaling	3035	WB, IP
ΙκΒα	Cell Signaling	4814	WB
Phospho-IκBα (Ser32)	Cell Signaling	2859	WB
Phospho-p65 (Ser536)	Cell Signaling	3033	WB
GAPDH	Cell Signaling	5174	WB
Lamin B1	Cell Signaling	13435	WB
myc	Cell Signaling	2278	WB, IP
HA	Cell Signaling	3724	WB, IP
GST	Cell Signaling	2622	WB, IP
GFP	Cell Signaling	2956	WB, IP
flag	Sigma-Aldrich	F7425	WB, IP
Anti-rabbit IgG, HRP-linked	Cell Signaling	7074	WB
Anti-mouse IgG, HRP-linked	Cell Signaling	7076	WB
Mouse anti-rabbit IgG (conformation specific)	Cell Signaling	5127	WB, IP
Rabbit IgG isotype control	Abcam	ab27478	IP
ly-6G	Abcam	ab25377	WB, IHC
F4-80	Abcam	ab6640	WB, IHC

Table 3 Antibodies used in the experiments.

WB: western blotting, IP: immunoprecipitation, IHC: immunohistochemistry staining.

II.5 Mammalian Expression Constructs

NF-κB-dependent firefly reporter plasmid and EF1α promoter-dependent Renilla reporter plasmid were kindly provided by Dr. Xin Lin (University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, USA). Human RhoE cDNA was subcloned into pCMV-myc-N vector (Clontech, 635689) to generate myc-RhoE expression construct. Human p65 cDNA was subcloned into p3xFLAG-CMV (Sigma Aldrich, E4026) to generate flag-p65 expression construct. Human p65 cDNA was subcloned into pEGFP-C3 (Clontech) to generate GFP-p65 expression construct. The truncated mutants of GFP-p65 were generated using Q5 site-directed mutagenesis kit (New England Biolabs, E0554S). Human p50 cDNA was subcloned into pCMV-HA-N (Clontech, 635690) to generate HA-p50 expression construct. The truncated mutants of HA-p50 were generated using Q5 site-directed mutagenesis kit (New England Biolabs, E0554S). All expression constructs used in the experiments are summarized in Table 4.

Construct	Application
NF-ĸB-dependent firefly reporter	Luciferase assay
EF1 α promoter-dependent Renilla reporter	Luciferase assay
	Luciferase assay;
muc PhoE	EMSA;
Hyt-Rhot	WB;
	Co-IP
GFP-p65	Co-IP
GFP-p65 (1-286 aa)	Co-IP
GFP-p65 (286-551 aa)	Co-IP
GFP-p65 (1-186 aa)	Co-IP
GFP-p65 (187-286 aa)	Co-IP
flag-p65	Co-IP
НА-р50	Co-IP
HA-p50 (1-245 aa)	Co-IP
HA-p50 (24-433 aa)	Co-IP
VN	BiFC assay
VC	BiFC assay
VN-RhoE	BiFC assay
VC-p65	BiFC assay
VC-p50	BiFC assay
VC-p65 (1-286 aa)	BiFC assay
VC-p65 (286-551 aa)	BiFC assay
VC-p65 (1-186 aa)	BiFC assay
VC-p65 (187-286 aa)	BiFC assay

Table 4 Mammalian expression constructs used in the experiments.

EMSA: electrophoretic mobility shift assay, WB: western blotting,

Co-IP: Co-immunoprecipitation, BiFC: bimolecular fluorescence complementation.

II.6 Cell Culture and Transfection

Mouse C2C12 myoblast cells were obtained from ATCC (CRL-1772) and cultured in DMEM medium supplemented with 20% fetal bovine serum. Human embryonic kidney HEK293T cells were obtained from ATCC (CRL-11268) and cultured in DMEM medium supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum. The adult mouse cardiomyocytes were isolated from adult mouse heart using the isolation kit (Cellutron Life Technologies, ac-7031). The isolated cardiomyocytes were cultured in AW medium (Cellutron Life Technologies, m-8034).

The transfections in HEK293T cells were performed using lipofectamine 2000 transfection reagent (Thermofisher, 11668027). The transfections in C2C12 cells were performed using the Neon electroporation system (Thermofisher, MPK10025). siRNA was transfected into cells using Lipofectamine RNAiMAX transfection reagent (ThrmoFisher, 13778150)

II.7 Dual-luciferase Assay

Dual-luciferase assay was performed according to our earlier study⁶⁵. Briefly, C2C12 cells were seeded in triplicates in a 12-well plate overnight to reach 70% confluency. The cells in each well were transfected with 50 ng of NF- κ B-dependent firefly reporter construct and 5 ng of Renilla reporter construct together with either 10 pmol of control siRNA or 10 pmol of RhoE-specific siRNA. 16 hours after the transfection, TNF α was added with a final concentration of 40 ng/ml and the cells were harvested 4 hours later. Dual-luciferase
activities were measured using the dual-luciferase reporter assay system (Promega, E1910). The Renilla luciferase activity was used for the normalization purpose.

II.8 Electrophoretic Mobility Shift Assay (EMSA)

Nuclear extracts of the C2C12 cells were prepared by NE-PER nuclear and cytoplasmic extraction reagents (ThermoFisher, 78833). 10 μ g nuclear extracts and 2 μ l of 1 μ M ³²P-labeled annealed κ B probes (5'- AGTTGAGGGGACTTTCCCAGGC-3' and 5'-GCCTGGGAAAGTCCCCTCAACT-3') were incubated in the binding buffer (50 mM HEPES, 100 mM KCl, 2.5 mM MgCl₂, 0.25 mM EGTA, 1.25 mM DTT, 0.2 μ g/ul poly-dI-dC) at room temperature for 15 minutes. The samples were separated by a non-denaturing polyacrylamide gel, and the gel was then dried at 80°C for 2 hours followed by the X-ray film detection.

II.9 GST Pull-down Assay

Human RhoE cDNA was subcloned into pGEX-6P-1 (GE Healthcare) to generate GST-RhoE construct. GST and GST-RhoE recombinant proteins were expressed in E. coli and extracted by glutathione sepharose (GE Healthcare). The proteins were purified by high-performance liquid chromatography. GST or GST-RhoE protein was conjugated to glutathione beads in 1ml of NP-40 lysis buffer followed by the addition of His-p65 or His-p50 protein. After 3-hr incubation at 4°C, the proteins were eluted for the immunoblotting analysis.

II.10 Immunoprecipitation and Immunoblotting

For immunoprecipitation, cells were lysed in NP-40 lysis buffer containing 1.0 mM PMSF and protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche, 11873580001). The cell lysates were incubated with protein G-Sepharose beads (GE Healthcare, 17061801) together with either IgG or the specific antibodies at 4°C overnight. The beads were washed with lysis buffer for 4 times and boiled with 2 x SDS loading buffer (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, sc-24945). The samples were separated in 10% Bis-Tris protein gel (ThermoFisher) and transferred to the nitrocellulose membrane. The membranes were then incubated with specific primary antibodies, following by incubation with the secondary antibody. We used the confirmation specific second antibody that only recognized the primary antibody but not heavy or light chains of the antibody used for immunoprecipitation.

II.11 Bimolecular Fluorescence Complementation (BiFC) Assay

The BiFC assay was performed with a modified protocol according to the earlier study⁷². Venus is an improved version of yellow fluorescent protein (YFP). RhoE was subcloned into the N-terminus of Venus expression construct; p65 and p50 was cloned into the C-terminus of Venus individually. C2C12 cells were transfected with different pairs of BiFC constructs as indicated in the experiments. 24 hours after the transfection, cells were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde. The fluorescent signals were taken by Nikon A1 confocal laser microscope.

II.12 RNA Isolation and RT-PCR

Isolation of total RNA from mouse heart was performed using TRIzol reagent (Life Technologies, 15596018). cDNAs were synthesized from 1 µg total RNA with the qScript One-Step RT-qPCR kit (Quanta Biosciences, 19780). Quantitative RT-PCR was performed using SYBR Green PCR Master Mix (Life Technologies, 4309155) in the StepOnePlus Real-Time PCR System according to the manufacturer's instructions. The following primers were used in the qRT-PCR assay (Table 5).

Gene	Species	Primer sequence	Target location
IL-1β	Mouse	Forward: 5'-TGTGAAATGCCACCTTTTGA-3'	Exon 2
		Reverse: 5'-TGTCCTCATCCTGGAAGGTC-3'	Exon 4
ΤΝΓα	Mouse	Forward: 5'-CCACCACGCTCTTCTGTCTA-3'	Exon 1
		Reverse: 5'-GGTTGTCTTTGAGATCCATGC-3'	Exon 4
MMP2	Mouse	Forward: 5'-CAGGGAATGAGTACTGGGTCTATT-3'	Exon 11
		Reverse: 5'-ACTCCAGTTAAAGGCAGCATCTAC-3'	Exon 11
MMP9	Mouse	Forward: 5'-CATGCACTGGGCTTAGATCA-3'	Exon 8
		Reverse: 5'-TGGGACACATAGTGGGAGGT-3'	Exon 9
GAPDH	Mouse	Forward: 5'-GGTGAAGGTCGGTGTGAACGGATTT-3'	Exon 2
		Reverse: 5'-GCAGAAGGGGGGGGAGATGATGA-3'	Exon 4

Table 5 Primers used in the qRT-PCR assay.

II.13 Immunohistochemistry (IHC) Staining

Paraffin sections of the whole heart were used for detecting Ly-6G and F4/80 expression. The tissue sections were subjected to antigen retrieval, and then incubated with primary antibodies overnight at 4°C, followed by incubation with the HRP-conjugated secondary antibody. The pictures were taken by Leica DM2000 histology microscope.

II.142, 3, 5-Triphenyltetrazolium Chloride (TTC) Staining

Three days after myocardial infarction, the mouse heart was isolated and cut in 1.0 mm slices. The slices were then incubated with 1% w/v TTC at 37°C for 15 minutes, followed by fixation in 10% formalin for 20 minutes.

II.15 Statistical Analysis

In the two group comparisons, unpaired, 2-tailed student's *t*-test was used. All values are presented as means \pm SD; *n* refers to the sample size. A value of *P* < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

CHAPTER III

RESULTS

III.1 RhoE Is a Negative Regulator of Cardiac Inflammation

III.1.1 RhoE deletion upregulates pro-inflammatory factors in the heart

We previously defined the essential roles of RhoE in the cardiac physiology^{64, 65, 67}. RhoE is downregulated in human failing heart, and RhoE closely participates in the regulation of cardiac ventricular remodeling, calcium handling and cardiac angiogenesis. To further explore the cardiac function of RhoE, gene expression profiles of wild-type and RhoE knockout mouse E10.5 hearts were analyzed. We observed a significant upregulation of a large set of pro-inflammatory factors, including cytokines/chemokines and their modulators, members of tumor necrosis factor (TNF) superfamily, interferons, immunoreceptors, matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), etc. (Fig. 3). Since immune cells have not been developed at mouse embryonic day 10.5⁷³, RhoE deletion-induced elevation of pro-inflammatory factors in the heart is unexpected and intriguing.



Figure 3. RhoE deletion upregulates pro-inflammatory factors in embryonic mouse heart.

Heat map represents the expression profile of proinflammatory genes in wild-type (WT) and RhoE knockout (KO) embryonic mouse E10.5 hearts.

III.1.2 RhoE deficiency promotes post-MI inflammation

To study the correlation between RhoE and the inflammatory response in the heart, we generated RhoE-floxed mouse (Fig. 4A). RhoE-floxed mouse was crossed with αMHC-Cre transgenic mouse to generate cardiac-specific RhoE haploinsufficient (RhoE^{flox/+};MHC-Cre) mouse. The RhoE deficiency in the heart was examined by western blot and deceased RhoE expression was observed (Fig. 4B). The RhoE^{flox/+};MHC-Cre mice were viable and did not show any obvious physical differences compared with the floxed control (RhoE^{flox/+}) mice. We used RhoE^{flox/+};MHC-Cre and RhoE^{flox/+} mice for the following studies.



Figure 4. Generation and validation of cardiac-specific RhoE haploinsufficient mouse.

(A) Schematic diagrams of the targeting strategy for generating mouse with floxed RhoE allele.

(B) Immunoblot to validate RhoE deficiency in the RhoE^{flox/+};MHC-Cre mouse heart.

Acute myocardial infarction surgery was performed in RhoE^{flox/+};MHC-Cre and RhoE^{flox/+} mice to induce cardiac acute inflammatory response. The cardiac inflammation was then analyzed three days after MI. We observed a significant increase of macrophage and neutrophil infiltration in the RhoE^{flox/+};MHC-Cre mouse hearts compared to the RhoE^{flox/+} mouse hearts (Fig. 5, A and B).

Besides the infiltration of inflammatory cells, the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, chemokines and MMPs also represent the severity of inflammatory response. We found that RhoE deficiency also promoted the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-1 β and TNF α) and MMPs (Fig. 6), indicating excessive inflammation occurred in the RhoE-deficient mouse heart after acute myocardial infarction.



Figure 5. RhoE deficiency promotes post-MI inflammation.

(A) RhoE^{flox/+} and RhoE^{flox/+};MHC-Cre mouse hearts on day 3 after MI were conducted for the Immunohistochemistry staining for the neutrophil marker (Ly-6G) and the macrophage marker (F4/80). Scale bar: 0.2 mm.

(B) $\text{RhoE}^{\text{flox/+}}$ and $\text{RhoE}^{\text{flox/+}}$;MHC-Cre mouse hearts on day 3 after AMI were conducted for the immunoblotting of Ly-6G and F4/80.



Figure 6. RhoE deficiency promotes post-MI expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines and MMPs.

RhoE^{flox/+} and RhoE^{flox/+};MHC-Cre mouse hearts on day 3 after MI were analyzed by qRT-PCR for the expression levels of IL-1 β , TNF α , MMP2 and MMP9 relative to GAPDH. *: *P* < 0.05.

Consistent with the excessive cardiac inflammation after acute myocardial infarction, enlarged infarct size (Fig. 7A), more deteriorated cardiac function (Fig. 7B), and higher mortality rate (Fig. 8) were exhibited in RhoE deficient mice.

Collectively, these data suggest that RhoE is required in the heart to restrain post-MI inflammation, and RhoE deficiency promotes post-MI inflammation, leading to more severe myocardial infarction injuries.





(A) Triphenyltetrazolium chloride (TTC) staining for the infarct size. The infarct areas were highlighted by the dashed lines. Scale bar: 1.0 mm.

(B) Ejection fraction assayed by echocardiography. *: P < 0.05. n: number of the mice used for the assessment.



Figure 8. RhoE deficiency induces higher mortality in the first week after acute myocardial infarction.

Kaplan-Meier survival curves of the $RhoE^{flox/+}$ and $RhoE^{flox/+}$;MHC-Cre mouse in the first week post MI. n: number of the mice used for the assessment.

III.1.3 Acute myocardial infarction induces RhoE expression

Interestingly, we also observed that acute myocardial infarction induced the expression of RhoE in wild-type mouse heart during the first week post myocardial infarction (Fig. 9, A and B). RhoE protein level was upregulated during the first week after acute myocardial infarction with the peak at day 3, indicating the tight and active participation of RhoE in resolving post-MI inflammation.





(A) Wild-type mice were subjected to sham operation or acute myocardial infarction surgery. The hearts were collected on day 1, 3, and 7 post myocardial infarction. Heart lysates were immunoblotted for RhoE and GAPDH.

(B) Quantification of immunoblot densities for RhoE relative to GAPDH in (A).

III.2 RhoE Negatively Regulates NF-KB Activity

III.2.1 RhoE deficiency promotes NF-κB activation in the heart

NF-κB is one of the most important regulators of inflammatory response in the heart. Overaction of NF-κB signaling triggers excessive inflammatory response during the cardiac healing process post MI, which contributes to adverse outcomes⁷⁴⁻⁷⁶. Here we examined if RhoE modulates post-MI inflammation via NF-κB signaling. Nuclear p65 and p50 protein levels were measured to determine the activation of NF-κB in the heart. We found that RhoE haploinsufficient (RhoE^{flox/+};MHC-Cre) mouse showed markedly increased NF-κB activation compared to the control (RhoE^{flox/+}) mouse on day 3 post MI (Fig. 10A). Overactivation of NF-κB was also revealed in the cardiomyocytes isolated from control mouse and RhoE deficient mouse. More nuclear p65 and p50 were observed in the isolated RhoE-deficient cardiomyocytes under both resting and TNFα stimulation conditions (Fig. 10B), indicating that RhoE deficiency in cardiomyocytes promotes NFκB activation to exaggerate inflammation in the heart.



Figure 10. RhoE deficiency promotes NF-κB activation in the heart and isolated cardiomyocyte.

(A) Immunoblot for nuclear p65 and p50 in $RhoE^{flox/+}$ and $RhoE^{flox/+}$;MHC-Cre mouse hearts on day 3 post MI.

(B) Immunoblot for nuclear p65 and p50 in the adult cardiomyocytes isolated from $RhoE^{flox/+}$ and $RhoE^{flox/+}$;MHC-Cre mice. The cells were either untreated or stimulated with 40 ng/ml of TNF α for 15 minutes.

III.2.2 RhoE negatively regulates NF-кВ in vitro

To examine whether RhoE is a new regulator of NF- κ B, in vitro experiments were performed. NF- κ B-dependent luciferase reporter assay was used to detect NF- κ B activity. We found that RhoE knockdown induced about 10-fold increase in the NF- κ B-dependent reporter luciferase activity (Fig. 11A). The increase was also revealed under TNF α stimulation. On the contrary, enforcing RhoE expression led to the opposite result: the luciferase activity gradually declined in parallel with incremental increases in the RhoE expression level (Fig. 11B). The inhibitory effects of RhoE for NF- κ B were also verified by the electrophoretic mobility shift assay (EMSA). A strong band-shift of NF- κ B-DNA complex was observed under RhoE knockdown condition in C2C12 cells (Fig. 12A), while an opposite result was detected when RhoE is overexpressed (Fig. 12B). Collectively, these in vitro results suggest that RhoE is a new suppressor of NF- κ B, which is consistent with the results in the post-MI heart and the isolated cardiomyocytes.





(A and B) NF- κ B-dependent reporter luciferase assay in C2C12 cells transfected with control siRNA or RhoE-specific siRNA (A), and in C2C12 cells transfected with empty vector or myc-RhoE expression construct (B). The cells were either untreated or stimulated with 40 ng/ml of TNF α for 4 hours. The expression levels of RhoE were assessed by immunoblot.



Figure 12. RhoE negatively regulates NF-кВ DNA binding activity.

(A and B) EMSA assay for NF-κB activity in C2C12 cells transfected with control siRNA or RhoE-specific siRNA (A), or in C2C12 cells transfected with empty vector or myc-RhoE expression construct (B). The expression levels of RhoE were assessed by immunoblot.

III.3 RhoE Sequesters NF-кВ in the Cytosol

III.3.1 RhoE binds to p65 and p50 in GST-pull-down

To study RhoE's regulatory mechanisms on NF- κ B, we assessed the associations of RhoE with the NF- κ B components: p65 and p50. GST and GST-RhoE recombinant proteins were first expressed in E. coli bacterial. The recombinant proteins were released by ultrasonication and bound by glutathione sepharose. The recombinant proteins were further purified by high-performance liquid chromatography and subsequently used to examine the binding with p65 and p50. In vitro GST pull-down showed strong bindings of GST-RhoE recombinant protein to His-p65 and His-p50, respectively (Fig. 13, A and B).

Α GST + GST-RhoE _ His-p65 + IB: p65 IP: GST IB: GST IB: p65 Input: IB: GST В GST + GST-RhoE His-p65 + IB: p50 IP: GST IB: GST IB: p50 Input: IB: GST

Figure 13. RhoE physically binds to p65 and p50 individually.

(A) In vitro GST pull-down assay of GST and GST-RhoE fusion proteins with His-p65 fusion protein.

(**B**) In vitro GST pull-down assay of GST and GST-RhoE fusion proteins with His-p50 fusion protein

III.3.2 RhoE binds to p65 and p50 in co-immunoprecipitation

We also performed co-immunoprecipitations to further verify the interaction of RhoE with p65 and p50. The HEK293T cells were transfected with myc-RhoE expression construct, and the mutual physical interaction of ectopic RhoE with endogenous p65 and p50 were analyzed. myc-RhoE showed strong binding to p65 and p50, individually (Fig. 14, A and B).



Figure 14. Mutual interactions of RhoE with p65 and p50.

(A and B) Reciprocal immunoprecipitations of overexpressed myc-RhoE with endogenous p65 (A) or with endogenous p50 (B) in HEK293T cells.

III.3.3 RhoE interacts with p65 and p50 in the cell cytosol

Furthermore, we examined the interaction localization of RhoE with p65 and p50 by bimolecular fluorescence complementation (BiFC). BiFC is an imaging technology used to visualize protein-protein interaction within a cell. The assay is based on re-formation of a functional fluorescent protein when two non-fluorescent fragments are brought together by two interacting proteins. The result provides the location and the intensity of the interaction between the two proteins⁷⁷. Here, we fused RhoE to the N-terminus of fluorescent protein Venus (termed VN-RhoE); and p65 or p50 to the C-terminus of fluorescent protein Venus (termed VC-p65 or VC-p50). The constructs used in the assay were listed in Table 6.

In the BiFC assay, no fluorescent signal was detected when two non-interactive proteins were co-expressed in C2C12 cells, which presented as negative controls (Fig. 15). However, clear fluorescent signal was exhibited in cells co-transfected of VN-RhoE and VC-p65, or VN-RhoE and VC-p50, further confirming the physical interactions of RhoE with p65 and p50, respectively (Fig. 16). Importantly, the fluorescent signal was solely detected in the cell cytosol, suggesting that RhoE interacts with p65 and p50 individually only in the cell cytosol to suppress NF- κ B activation.

Construct name	Vector	Insert
VN	N-terminus of fluorescent protein Venus	_
VN-RhoE	N-terminus of fluorescent protein Venus	RhoE
VC	C-terminus of fluorescent protein Venus	_
VC-p65	C-terminus of fluorescent protein Venus	p65
VC-p50	C-terminus of fluorescent protein Venus	p50

 Table 6 Constructs used in BiFC assay.



Figure 15. Negative controls in the BiFC assay.

C2C12 cells were co-transfected with a pair of VN-RhoE and VC, VC-p65 and VN, or VC-p50 and VN, respectively. The nucleus was counterstained with DAPI dye.



Figure 16. RhoE interacts with p65 and p50 in BiFC assay.

C2C12 cells were co-transfected with expression constructs of VN-RhoE and VC-p65, or VN-RhoE and VC-p50, respectively. 24 hours after transfection, the cell nucleus was counterstained in blue with DAPI dye. Venus and DAPI were examined by confocal fluorescent microscope.

III.3.4 RhoE does not act upstream of IkBa to regulate NF-kB

Known cytosolic suppressors for NF- κ B exert their inhibitory effects mainly through stabilizing I κ B α , promoting p65 and p50 degradation, inhibiting p65 phosphorylation, and blocking NF- κ B nuclear translocation⁷⁸⁻⁸¹. We examined these regulatory mechanisms to look for how RhoE suppresses NF- κ B in the cytosol. Silencing or enforcing RhoE expression did not influence the phosphorylation and degradation of I κ B α (Fig. 17, A and B), indicating that RhoE does not act in the upstream of I κ B α and does not influence the stabilization of I κ B α . Manipulation of RhoE expression also had no effect on the total level of p65 and p50 as well as the phosphorylation level of p65 at Ser536 site (Fig. 17, A and B), suggesting that RhoE does not affect p65 and p50 degradation as well as the phosphorylation of p65.



Figure 17. RhoE does not act upstream of IkBa.

C2C12 cells were transfected with control siRNA or RhoE-specific siRNA (A); and empty vector or myc-RhoE expression construct (B). Cells were either untreated or stimulated with 40 ng/ml TNF α for 15 minutes. The total lysates were immunoblotted for RhoE, I κ B α , phosphor-I κ B α at Ser32, p65, p50, phosphor-p65 at Ser536, and GAPDH.

III.3.5 RhoE blocks NF-кВ nuclear translocation

Then we measured nuclear p65 an p50 protein levels to examine whether RhoE affects nuclear translocation of the NF- κ B complex. Knockdown of RhoE significantly augmented nuclear p65 and p50 protein levels in both resting and TNF α -stimulated C2C12 cells (Fig. 18A), while overexpression of RhoE effectively reduced nuclear p65 and p50 (Fig. 18B), suggesting that RhoE functions in the cell cytosol to inhibit the nuclear translocation of NF- κ B.

IκBα is recognized as the major inhibitor of NF-κB nuclear translocation⁸². We examined if IκBα is responsible for RhoE-mediated inhibition of NF-κB nuclear translocation. Knockdown of IκBα augmented nuclear NF-κB as expected (Fig. 19). However, overexpression of RhoE remained to attenuate NF-κB nuclear translocation under the IκBα knockdown condition (Fig. 19), indicating that RhoE inhibits NF-κB nuclear translocation independently of IκBα.



Figure 18. RhoE inhibits NF-кВ nuclear translocation.

C2C12 cells were transfected with control siRNA or RhoE-specific siRNA (A), and empty vector or myc-RhoE expression construct (B). Cells were either untreated or stimulated with 40 ng/ml TNF α for 15 minutes. The nuclear lysates were extracted and immunoblotted for p65, p50 and Lamin B1.



Figure 19. RhoE inhibits NF-KB nuclear translocation independent of IKBa.

C2C12 cells were transfected with control siRNA or I κ B α -specific siRNA together with empty vector or myc-RhoE expression construct. Total lysates were immunoblotted for I κ B α , myc and GAPDH. Nuclear lysates were immunoblotted for p65, p50 and Lamin B1.

III.4 RhoE Impedes the Heterodimerization of p65 and p50

III.4.1 RhoE binds to p50 on multiple interaction sites

We further identified the critical interaction regions of p50 and p65 with RhoE. A series of p50 and p65 truncated mutants were generated for co-immunoprecipitation assay. We found that both the N-terminus (1-245 aa) and C-terminus (246-443 aa) of p50 bound to RhoE (Fig. 20), indicating that RhoE associates with p50 via multiple interaction sites.



Figure 20. RhoE binds to p50 on multiple interaction sites.

HEK293T cells were transfected of myc-RhoE expression construct together with HAp50, HA-p50 (1-245 aa), or HA-p50 (246-433 aa) expression construct. Coimmunoprecipitation assay was performed with anti-myc antibody.
III.4.2 RhoE binds to the dimerization domain of p65

Next, we examined the interaction region of p65 with RhoE. A series GFP-tagged p65 mutants were generated and used for co-immunoprecipitation assay (Fig. 21). We found that RhoE only bound to p65 N-terminus (1-286 aa) but not to its C-terminus (286-551 aa) (Fig. 22). The N-terminus of p65 contains two functional domains, the N-terminal domain (NTD, 1-186 aa), responsible for DNA binding activity; and the dimerization domain (DD, 187-286 aa), required for homo- or hetero-dimerization of p65 with other NF- κ B subunits⁸³. We found that the dimerization domain, but not the N-terminal domain of p65, is responsible for binding to RhoE (Fig. 22).



Figure 21. Schematic of p65 domains and truncated mutants.

NTD: N-terminal domain; DD: dimerization domain; TAD: transactivation domain.



Figure 22. RhoE binds to the dimerization domain of p65.

HEK293T cells were co-transfected of myc-RhoE expression construct with GFPtagged p65 or its truncated mutants. Cell lysates were used for co-immunoprecipitation assay. Furthermore, we generated a series of VC-tagged p65 mutants to visualize the interaction between p65 fragments and RhoE in BiFC assay. Consistent with the Co-IP results, dimerization domain of p65 was showed to be essential for the interaction with RhoE (Fig. 23).





C2C12 cells were co-transfected with VN-RhoE and VC-p65 truncated mutants. 24 hours after transfection, the cell nucleus was counterstained in blue with DAPI dye. Venus and DAPI were examined by confocal fluorescent microscope.

III.4.3 RhoE disrupts p65/p50 heterodimer

The dimerization domain of p65 is critical for its dimerization with other NF- κ B subunits, which is an important step for NF- κ B activation⁸³. Thus, the binding of RhoE to the dimerization domain of p65 may impede the heterodimerization between p65 and p50. We used co-immunoprecipitation assay to determine the level of p65/p50 heterodimer. Enforcing RhoE expression led to decrease of p65-bound p50 (Fig. 24A) and p50-bound p65 (Fig. 24B). The data therefore suggest that RhoE also disrupt the heterodimerization of p65 and p50 to inhibit NF- κ B activity.





(A and B) HEK293T cells were transfected of HA-p50 and flag-p65 expression constructs together with empty vector or myc-RhoE expression construct. The interaction between p65 and p50 was analyzed by co-immunoprecipitation using anti-flag (A) or anti-HA (B) antibodies as the immunoprecipitation antibody.

III.5 RhoE Overexpression Protects Heart from MI Injury

III.5.1 RhoE overexpression in heart inhibits NF-KB activation

Transgenic mouse with cardiac-specific RhoE overexpression (RhoE-TG) was previously generated in our lab⁶⁵. We took advantage of this gain-of-function genetic mouse to test whether upregulation of RhoE could diminish the cardiac inflammation. Decreased nuclear p65 and p50 were observed in the isolated cardiomyocytes from RhoE-TG mouse compared to wildtype mouse (Fig. 25A). Consistent with this result, RhoE-TG mouse showed augmented nuclear NF- κ B protein levels in the heart post MI than wild-type mouse (Fig. 25B), which further confirmed RhoE's inhibitory role on NF- κ B.





(A) Immunoblot for nuclear p65 and p50 in cardiomyocytes isolated from WT and RhoE-TG mice. The cells were either untreated or stimulated with 40 ng/ml of TNF α for 15 minutes. (B) Immunoblot for nuclear p65 and p50 in heart nuclear lysates from WT and RhoE-TG mice on day 3 after MI.

III.5.2 RhoE overexpression in heart diminishes post-MI inflammation

The degree of cardiac inflammation in the RhoE-TG mouse was also evaluated on day 3 post MI. Moderate neutrophil and macrophage infiltration with less production of proinflammatory cytokines (IL-1 β and TNF α) and MMPs were observed in the RhoE-TG mouse heart compared to the WT mouse heart (Fig. 26 and 27). Furthermore, RhoE-TG mouse showed reduced infarct size, better preserved cardiac function, and higher survival rate post MI compared to WT mouse (Fig. 28 and 29). Together, these results have provided physiological evidence to support RhoE as an endogenous suppressor of NF- κ B to diminish post-MI inflammation.





(A and B) WT and RhoE-TG mouse heart were conducted for the following assays on day 3 post MI: immunohistochemistry staining (A) and immunoblot (B) for the neutrophil marker (ly-6G) and the macrophage marker (F4/80). Scale bar: 0.2 mm.





On day 3 post MI, WT and RhoE-TG mouse heart were analyzed for expression of IL- 1β , TNF α , MMP2 and MMP9 by qRT-PCR.



Figure 28. RhoE overexpression reduces infarct size and improves cardiac function post MI.

(A) On day 3 post MI, WT and RhoE-TG mouse hearts were analyzed for the infarct size by triphenyltetrazollum chloride (TTC) staining. The infarct areas were highlighted by the dashed lines. Scale bar: 1.0 mm.

(B) On day 3 post MI, WT and RhoE-TG mice were analyzed for the cardiac function by echocardiography. n: number of the mice used for assessment. * P < 0.05.



Figure 29. RhoE overexpression improves survival rate post MI.

Kaplan-Meier survival curves in the first week post MI. n: number of the mice used for assessment.

CHAPTER IV

SUMMARY

IV.1 Conclusions

Cardiac inflammation in the acute myocardial infarction is a prerequisite for healing and repairing of the infarcted myocardium, while tight control and timely suppression of this acute inflammatory response is important to restrain from inflammatory injury and excessive myocardium degradation¹⁹. In this study, RhoE is identified as a negative mediator of post-MI inflammation by acting on its upstream regulator, NF- κ B. RhoE specifically inhibits NF- κ B activation through two novel mechanisms: the blockage of NF- κ B nuclear translocation, and the disruption of p65/p50 heterodimer (Fig. 30). Furthermore, RhoE overexpression in the heart protects heart against post-MI inflammatory injuries. RhoE, therefore, may provide a new anti-inflammatory target for the treatment of MI and other inflammatory diseases.



Figure 30. Schematic model for RhoE-mediated regulation of inflammation by suppressing NF-KB signaling.

IV.2 Role of NF-κB in the Heart

The NF- κ B signaling has been indicated to play an important role in multiple pathological changes in the cardiovascular diseases^{84, 85}. Here, I will discuss the role of NF- κ B in ischemic preconditioning, ischemic-reperfusion injury and myocardial infarction.

Ischemic preconditioning refers to an experimental technique of short episode of ischemia and reperfusion⁸⁶. Myocardial ischemic preconditioning in the experimental animals can be performed following a preconditioning protocol that lasts less than 2 hours before sustained ischemia in the anesthetized animals (classical preconditioning or first window of myocardial protection)^{87, 88}, or 24 to 72 hours in non-anesthetized animals (delayed preconditioning or second window of myocardial protection)⁸⁹. Both strategies significantly reduce the infarct size and improve cardiac function. During the preconditioning treatment, increased expression of reactive oxygen species, adenosine, purines, and nitric oxide efficiently activates NF- κB^{90-92} . Importantly, the activation of NF- κ B is found to be required for the protective effects from preconditioning treatment since pharmacological inhibition of NF-kB abolished the beneficial effects in both classical and delayed preconditioning treatments⁹³. Cardio-protection by NF-κB activation may be caused by NF-kB-mediated upregulation of cardioprotective factors, such as inducible cyclooxygenase, inducible nitric oxide synthase, and manganese superoxide dismutase⁹⁴⁻⁹⁶. Moreover, preconditioning treatment leads to a reduced NF-κB activation after sustained ischemia in the heart, which prevents excessive inflammatory response during the sustained myocardial ischemia⁹⁷.

Myocardial ischemia and reperfusion were proved to effectively activate the NFκB signaling⁹⁸. Though NF-κB activation induces a cardioprotective effect during preconditioning, overactivated NF-κB during myocardial ischemia and reperfusion is detrimental^{75, 99}. NF-κB induces an excessive inflammation and concomitantly extended ischemic injury by promoting the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines, chemokines, leukocyte adhesion molecules, and metalloproteinases. Blockage of NF-κB activation post myocardial ischemic injury has been proved to effectively improve the infarct size, cardiac function, and ventricular remodeling^{74, 75, 100, 101}.

In this study, RhoE is found to negatively regulate NF- κ B activation. RhoE deficiency in the mouse heart leads to increased NF- κ B activation post myocardial infarction, on the contrary, RhoE overexpression in the mouse heart attenuates NF- κ B activation. These results validate the cardioprotective role of RhoE in myocardial infarction via suppressing NF- κ B activation.

IV.3 RhoE Negatively Regulates NF-KB Signaling

NF- κ B pathway is so closely related to many critical physiological processes that the interest of discovering new selective and effective NF-κB suppressors has never faded. The prevailing view is that IkB proteins function as the major inhibitor to sequester NFκB complex in the cytoplasm in an inactive state. Stimuli activates the IKK complex, which triggers the phosphorylation $I\kappa B\alpha$ at Ser48 and subsequent proteasome-mediated degradation. Then NF-KB translocates into the nucleus to transcriptionally activate its target genes⁵⁷. Indeed, most NF- κ B regulators exert their effects through affecting this canonical IKK-IκB-NF-κB signaling^{54, 76, 102, 103}. Several deubiquitinase (DUB) enzymes, for example, down-modulate NF-kB signaling via disrupting the IKK-activating complex¹⁰⁴. A20 is a deubiquitinase that specifically targets on RIP1 and subsequently induces RIP1 degradation. Upregulated A20 reduces RIP1 level and RIP1-mediated IKK activating complex level as well, resulting in decreased IKK activation and suppressed NF-κB activity¹⁰⁵. Furthermore, A20 also targets other IKK activators, including RIP2, Malt1 and TRAF6¹⁰⁶⁻¹⁰⁸. The cellular zinc finger anti-NF- κ B (Cezanne) is another DUB enzyme that targeting on RIP1 to negatively modulate NF-κB signaling¹⁰⁹. The expression of Cezanne is also induced by NF-KB through TNFR pathways, which further provides a negative feedback loop to modulate the NF-kB signaling. Cylindromatosis (CYLD) is another DUB enzyme that negatively regulates the activators of IKK. CYLD deubiquitinates TAK1, TRAF2 and TRAF6 and selectively blocks the TNFa-mediated NF- κ B activation¹¹⁰.

Whether there exist I κ B-independent regulators to hold NF- κ B in the cytoplasm is unknown^{76, 103}. One of our findings is that RhoE inhibits NF- κ B nuclear translocation independent of I κ B α . RhoE sequesters NF- κ B in the cytosol through directly interacting with p65 and p50 individually in the cytosol. It could be that the binding of RhoE to p65 and p50 masks their nuclear localization signal (NLS), and thus RhoE-bound p65 and p50 cannot translocate into the nucleus. Consistent with interpretation, we found RhoE binds to p50 at multiple sites; RhoE also binds to p65 dimerization domain, which is close to p65 NLS site. Furthermore, recent studies show that the nuclear accumulation of NF- κ B is also regulated by nuclear degradation of p65 ^{80, 111} and nuclear export of p65 ^{79, 112}. Our results rule out these possibilities since RhoE has no effect on the expression levels of p65 and p50. Also, the interactions of RhoE with p65 and p50 occur in the cytosol, so RhoE may not act directly on the nuclear export of NF- κ B.

Termination of NF-κB activity in the nucleus is another important mechanism to suppress the NF-κB signaling. IκB proteins can bind to and mediate the export of the nuclear NF-κB complex back into the cytosol, resulting in termination of NF-κB signaling¹¹³. Besides IκB proteins, there also exist some IκB-independent inhibitors that terminate NF-κB activity in the nucleus. The E3 ubiquitin ligase PDLIM2, for example, induces the degradation of nuclear p65 to suppress the LPS-stimulated NF-κB activity. PDLIM2 binds to nuclear p65 through its PDZ domain and subsequently triggers p65 polyubiquitination. The polyubiquitinated p65 is then targeted by PDLIM2 to discrete intracellular compartments for proteasomal degradation⁸⁰. The COMMD1-Cullin2-SOCS1 complex is another E3 ligase that promotes degradation of p65 in the nucleus. After TNF α -triggered NF- κ B activation and nuclear translocation, COMMD1 bridges nuclear p65 to Cullin2 and SOCS1, which mediate the ubiquitination and degradation of nuclear p65¹¹¹. In this study, we also examined whether RhoE modulates p65 degradation. However, we did not observe any change in total p65 protein level under RhoE knockdown or RhoE overexpression conditions, suggesting that RhoE regulates NF- κ B not through modulating its degradation.

Post-translational modification (PTM) of NF-kB components, such as phosphorylation, acetylation and methylation of p65, and microRNA-induced inhibition of NF-kB signaling, are also emerging as alternative strategies to eliminate NF-kB activity^{114, 115}. Recently, methylation of p65 is reported as an important PTM-regulatory mechanism to modulate NF-kB signaling. SETD6 specifically targets on p65 at Lys310 and induces mono-methylation of Lys310 (p65K310me1)¹¹⁶. Under basal conditions, p65K310me1 is recognized by the ankyrin repeat of the histone methyltransferase GLP, which induces methylation of H3 Lys9 at NF-kB target genes, resulting in a repressed chromatin state. Under stimulated conditions, protein kinase C- ζ (PKC- ζ) phosphorylates p65 at Ser311. This PTM modification blocks the binding of GLP to p65K310me1 and therefore relieve repression of NF-kB target genes. Furthermore, p65 is phosphorylated by protein kinase A (PKAc) at Ser276, which enhances the NF-kB transcriptional activity¹¹⁷. Also, Ser536 of p65 is targeted for phosphorylation by IKKs, ribosomal subunit kinase-1 (RSK1), and TANK binding kinase (TBK1)¹¹⁸⁻¹²⁰. On the contrary, GSK3β, IKKβ and IKKε phosphorylate p65 on Ser468, resulting in reduced NF-κB transcriptional activity^{121, 122}. The RhoE effector ROCK1 has been reported to be required for NF- κ B activation by phosphorylating p65 at Ser 536^{123, 124}. There is a possibility that RhoE negatively regulates NF- κ B by the inhibition of ROCK1 activity. However, our results show that the phosphorylation level of p65 Ser536 is not affected by RhoE, indicating that RhoE exerts its inhibitory effects on NF- κ B independent of ROCK1.

Assembly of individual subunit of Rel family into homo- and hetero-dimer is a critical step in the formation of functional NF- κ B complex. p65/p50 heterodimer has been proved to be the most stable and abundant NF- κ B ^{57, 125}. Heterodimerization of p65 and p50 enables p65/p50 heterodimer the DNA binding and transactivation activity. To our knowledge, there are few repots about the regulation of p65/p50 heterodimerization. Our observations suggest that RhoE also regulates p65/p50 heterodimerization. RhoE binds to the dimerization domain of p65 and therefore disrupts the dimerization surface of p65 with other NF- κ B subunits. Indeed, decreased p65/p50 heterodimer was observed when RhoE is upregulated.

Collectively, this study demonstrates two regulator mechanisms of RhoE on NF- κ B: 1) RhoE binds to p65 and p50 in the cytosol to block their nuclear translocation; 2) RhoE binds to the dimerization region of p65 and subsequently disrupts the heterodimerization between p50 and p65.

IV.4 RhoE Protects Heart from Post-infarction Inflammatory Injury

RhoE has been reported as a cardioprotective factor in preventing the apoptotic cardiomyopathy, promoting angiogenesis in response to pressure-overload stress, and in tightly handling cardiac calcium^{64, 65, 67}. This study identified RhoE as a new negative regulator of NF- κ B signaling. Since NF- κ B is the major inflammatory regulator during myocardial infarction. Overactivated NF- κ B triggers excessive inflammation, leading to expanded ischemic injury. In this study, RhoE deficiency in the heart was found to promote NF- κ B activation and post-infarction inflammation, resulting in increased infarct size and higher mortality. On the contrary, overexpression of RhoE in the heart was able to suppress NF- κ B activation and diminish post-infarction inflammation. Overexpression of RhoE remarkably reduced the infarct size and improved the cardiac function and survival rate. Thus, RhoE functions as a cardioprotective factor against the myocardial infarction injury.

IV.5 Limitations and Future Work

Given the complexity of the negative regulation of inflammatory responses, many important questions about RhoE in this study remain to be answered. The limitation of the study should be noticed.

Multiple cell types are involved in the development of cardia inflammation during myocardial infarction, including cardiac resident macrophages, infiltrated neutrophils and macrophages, endothelial cells, cardiomyocytes, and cardiac fibroblasts. The present study only used cardiomyocyte-specific RhoE deficient or overexpressed mice for the investigation of post-infarction inflammation. Though alternation of RhoE expression in cardiomyocytes is sufficient to modulate post-infarction inflammation, verification of RhoE in different tissues/cells, such as the immune system/cells, with different stimuli is necessary and important in future studies.

This study only explored the relationship between RhoE and the major NF- κ B components, p50 and p65. Whether RhoE interacts with its upstream IKK complex is unknown. RhoE is also localized to the cell membrane when activated, whether RhoE influences the transduction of the NF- κ B-stimuli is unclear.

Moreover, in this study we observed inhibited NF- κ B nuclear translocation by RhoE. Though RhoE binds to dimerization domain of p65, which is close to the nuclear localization signal (NLS) of p65, it is still unknown whether RhoE could occupy the NLS of p65 and subsequently block NF- κ B nuclear translocation. The crystal structure of RhoE with p65 may reveal more RhoE-p65 interaction information. The NF- κ B activity is also regulated by different post-translational modifications, including phosphorylation, acetylation, ubiquitination, and methylation. This study only examined the phosphorylation level of p65 at Ser536, which is uninfluenced by RhoE. Whether RhoE affects other post-translational modifications are unclear and may need further studies.

Finally, the NF- κ B signaling includes the canonical pathway and alternative pathway. Canonical NF- κ B pathway primarily regulates the inflammatory responses, while alternative NF- κ B pathway plays an important role in lymphoid organogenesis and overactivated alternative NF- κ B pathway promotes lymphatic cancers. Whether RhoE has a similar regulatory role in the alternative pathway as in canonical pathway remains unexplored as well.

REFERENCES

1. Anderson JL and Morrow DA. Acute myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med*. 2017;376:2053-2064.

2. Writing Group M, Mozaffarian D, Benjamin EJ, Go AS, Arnett DK, Blaha MJ, Cushman M, Das SR, de Ferranti S, Despres JP, Fullerton HJ, Howard VJ, Huffman MD, Isasi CR, Jimenez MC, Judd SE, Kissela BM, Lichtman JH, Lisabeth LD, Liu S, Mackey RH, Magid DJ, McGuire DK, Mohler ER, 3rd, Moy CS, Muntner P, Mussolino ME, Nasir K, Neumar RW, Nichol G, Palaniappan L, Pandey DK, Reeves MJ, Rodriguez CJ, Rosamond W, Sorlie PD, Stein J, Towfighi A, Turan TN, Virani SS, Woo D, Yeh RW, Turner MB, American Heart Association Statistics C and Stroke Statistics S. Heart disease and stroke statistics-2016 update: a report from the American Heart Association. *Circulation*. 2016;133:e38-360.

3. Prabhu SD and Frangogiannis NG. The biological basis for cardiac repair after myocardial infarction: from inflammation to fibrosis. *Circulation research*. 2016;119:91-112.

4. Saxena A, Russo I and Frangogiannis NG. Inflammation as a therapeutic target in myocardial infarction: learning from past failures to meet future challenges. *Transl Res.* 2016;167:152-66.

5. Frangogiannis NG. Interleukin-1 in cardiac injury, repair, and remodeling: pathophysiologic and translational concepts. *Discoveries (Craiova)*. 2015;3.

6. Gombozhapova A, Rogovskaya Y, Shurupov V, Rebenkova M, Kzhyshkowska J, Popov SV, Karpov RS and Ryabov V. Macrophage activation and polarization in postinfarction cardiac remodeling. *J Biomed Sci.* 2017;24:13.

7. Shinde AV and Frangogiannis NG. Fibroblasts in myocardial infarction: a role in inflammation and repair. *J Mol Cell Cardiol*. 2014;70:74-82.

van den Borne SW, Diez J, Blankesteijn WM, Verjans J, Hofstra L and Narula J.
Myocardial remodeling after infarction: the role of myofibroblasts. *Nat Rev Cardiol*.
2010;7:30-7.

9. Kim PK and Deutschman CS. Inflammatory responses and mediators. *Surg Clin North Am.* 2000;80:885-94.

10. Murakami M and Hirano T. The molecular mechanisms of chronic inflammation development. *Front Immunol.* 2012;3:323.

11. Corren J. Inflammatory disorders associated with allergy: overview of immunopathogenesis and implications for treatment. *Immunol Allergy Clin North Am*. 2017;37:233-246.

12. Ricklin D and Lambris JD. Complement in immune and inflammatory disorders: pathophysiological mechanisms. *J Immunol*. 2013;190:3831-8.

13. Dalakas MC. Inflammatory disorders of muscle: progress in polymyositis, dermatomyositis and inclusion body myositis. *Curr Opin Neurol*. 2004;17:561-7.

14. Charakida M, O'Neil F, Masi S, Papageorgiou N and Tousoulis D. Inflammatory disorders and atherosclerosis: new therapeutic approaches. *Curr Pharm Des*. 2011;17:4111-20.

15. Zitvogel L, Pietrocola F and Kroemer G. Nutrition, inflammation and cancer. *Nat Immunol.* 2017;18:843-850.

16. Hileman CO and Funderburg NT. Inflammation, immune activation, and antiretroviral therapy in HIV. *Curr HIV/AIDS Rep.* 2017;14:93-100.

17. Golia E, Limongelli G, Natale F, Fimiani F, Maddaloni V, Pariggiano I, Bianchi R, Crisci M, D'Acierno L, Giordano R, Di Palma G, Conte M, Golino P, Russo MG, Calabro R and Calabro P. Inflammation and cardiovascular disease: from pathogenesis to therapeutic target. *Curr Atheroscler Rep.* 2014;16:435.

18. Frangogiannis NG. The inflammatory response in myocardial injury, repair, and remodelling. *Nat Rev Cardiol*. 2014;11:255-65.

19. Kempf T, Zarbock A, Vestweber D and Wollert KC. Anti-inflammatory mechanisms and therapeutic opportunities in myocardial infarct healing. *J Mol Med (Berl)*. 2012;90:361-9.

20. Krishnamurthy P, Rajasingh J, Lambers E, Qin G, Losordo DW and Kishore R. IL-10 inhibits inflammation and attenuates left ventricular remodeling after myocardial infarction via activation of STAT3 and suppression of HuR. *Circulation research*. 2009;104:e9-18.

21. Dhingra S, Sharma AK, Arora RC, Slezak J and Singal PK. IL-10 attenuates TNFalpha-induced NF kappaB pathway activation and cardiomyocyte apoptosis. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2009;82:59-66. 22. Seropian IM, Toldo S, Van Tassell BW and Abbate A. Anti-inflammatory strategies for ventricular remodeling following ST-segment elevation acute myocardial infarction. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2014;63:1593-603.

23. Jung M, Ma Y, Iyer RP, DeLeon-Pennell KY, Yabluchanskiy A, Garrett MR and Lindsey ML. IL-10 improves cardiac remodeling after myocardial infarction by stimulating M2 macrophage polarization and fibroblast activation. *Basic Res Cardiol*. 2017;112:33.

24. Sporn MB and Roberts AB. Transforming growth factor-beta: recent progress and new challenges. *J Cell Biol*. 1992;119:1017-21.

25. Ikeuchi M, Tsutsui H, Shiomi T, Matsusaka H, Matsushima S, Wen J, Kubota T and Takeshita A. Inhibition of TGF-beta signaling exacerbates early cardiac dysfunction but prevents late remodeling after infarction. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2004;64:526-35.

26. O'Connor T, Borsig L and Heikenwalder M. CCL2-CCR2 signaling in disease pathogenesis. *Endocr Metab Immune Disord Drug Targets*. 2015;15:105-18.

27. Hayashidani S, Tsutsui H, Shiomi T, Ikeuchi M, Matsusaka H, Suematsu N, Wen J, Egashira K and Takeshita A. Anti-monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 gene therapy attenuates left ventricular remodeling and failure after experimental myocardial infarction. *Circulation*. 2003;108:2134-40.

28. Maekawa Y, Mizue N, Chan A, Shi Y, Liu Y, Dawood S, Chen M, Dawood F, de Couto G, Li GH, Suzuki N, Yeh WC, Gramolini A, Medin JA and Liu PP. Survival and cardiac remodeling after myocardial infarction are critically dependent on the host innate immune interleukin-1 receptor-associated kinase-4 signaling: a regulator of bone marrowderived dendritic cells. *Circulation*. 2009;120:1401-14.

29. Nahrendorf M, Swirski FK, Aikawa E, Stangenberg L, Wurdinger T, Figueiredo JL, Libby P, Weissleder R and Pittet MJ. The healing myocardium sequentially mobilizes two monocyte subsets with divergent and complementary functions. *J Exp Med*. 2007;204:3037-47.

30. Ben-Mordechai T, Palevski D, Glucksam-Galnoy Y, Elron-Gross I, Margalit R and Leor J. Targeting macrophage subsets for infarct repair. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther*. 2015;20:36-51.

31. Lambert JM, Lopez EF and Lindsey ML. Macrophage roles following myocardial infarction. *Int J Cardiol.* 2008;130:147-58.

32. Harel-Adar T, Ben Mordechai T, Amsalem Y, Feinberg MS, Leor J and Cohen S. Modulation of cardiac macrophages by phosphatidylserine-presenting liposomes improves infarct repair. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2011;108:1827-32.

33. Straub RH and Cutolo M. Glucocorticoids and chronic inflammation. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2016;55:ii6-ii14.

34. Giugliano GR, Giugliano RP, Gibson CM and Kuntz RE. Meta-analysis of corticosteroid treatment in acute myocardial infarction. *Am J Cardiol*. 2003;91:1055-9.

35. Hilario MO, Terreri MT and Len CA. Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs: cyclooxygenase 2 inhibitors. *J Pediatr (Rio J)*. 2006;82:S206-12.

36. Gibson CM, Pride YB, Aylward PE, Col JJ, Goodman SG, Gulba D, Bergovec M, Kunadian V, Zorkun C, Buros JL, Murphy SA and Antman EM. Association of non-

steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs with outcomes in patients with ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction treated with fibrinolytic therapy: an ExTRACT-TIMI 25 analysis. *J Thromb Thrombolysis*. 2009;27:11-7.

37. Bally M, Dendukuri N, Rich B, Nadeau L, Helin-Salmivaara A, Garbe E and Brophy JM. Risk of acute myocardial infarction with NSAIDs in real world use: bayesian meta-analysis of individual patient data. *BMJ*. 2017;357:j1909.

38. Grosser T, Ricciotti E and FitzGerald GA. The cardiovascular pharmacology of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. *Trends Pharmacol Sci.* 2017;38:733-748.

39. Arai M, Lefer DJ, So T, DiPaula A, Aversano T and Becker LC. An anti-CD18 antibody limits infarct size and preserves left ventricular function in dogs with ischemia and 48-hour reperfusion. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 1996;27:1278-85.

40. Simpson PJ, Todd RF, 3rd, Fantone JC, Mickelson JK, Griffin JD and Lucchesi BR. Reduction of experimental canine myocardial reperfusion injury by a monoclonal antibody (anti-Mo1, anti-CD11b) that inhibits leukocyte adhesion. *J Clin Invest*. 1988;81:624-9.

41. Baran KW, Nguyen M, McKendall GR, Lambrew CT, Dykstra G, Palmeri ST, Gibbons RJ, Borzak S, Sobel BE, Gourlay SG, Rundle AC, Gibson CM, Barron HV and Limitation of Myocardial Infarction Following Thrombolysis in Acute Myocardial Infarction Study Group. Double-blind, randomized trial of an anti-CD18 antibody in conjunction with recombinant tissue plasminogen activator for acute myocardial infarction: limitation of myocardial infarction following thrombolysis in acute myocardial infarction (LIMIT AMI) study. *Circulation*. 2001;104:2778-83.

42. Faxon DP, Gibbons RJ, Chronos NA, Gurbel PA, Sheehan F and Investigators H-M. The effect of blockade of the CD11/CD18 integrin receptor on infarct size in patients with acute myocardial infarction treated with direct angioplasty: the results of the HALT-MI study. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2002;40:1199-204.

43. Yabluchanskiy A, Ma Y, Iyer RP, Hall ME and Lindsey ML. Matrix metalloproteinase-9: many shades of function in cardiovascular disease. *Physiology* (*Bethesda*). 2013;28:391-403.

44. Hudson MP, Armstrong PW, Ruzyllo W, Brum J, Cusmano L, Krzeski P, Lyon R, Quinones M, Theroux P, Sydlowski D, Kim HE, Garcia MJ, Jaber WA and Weaver WD. Effects of selective matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor (PG-116800) to prevent ventricular remodeling after myocardial infarction: results of the PREMIER (prevention of myocardial infarction early remodeling) trial. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2006;48:15-20.

45. Cerisano G, Buonamici P, Valenti R, Sciagra R, Raspanti S, Santini A, Carrabba N, Dovellini EV, Romito R, Pupi A, Colonna P and Antoniucci D. Early short-term doxycycline therapy in patients with acute myocardial infarction and left ventricular dysfunction to prevent the ominous progression to adverse remodelling: the TIPTOP trial. *Eur Heart J*. 2014;35:184-91.

46. Stylianou E, O'Neill LA, Rawlinson L, Edbrooke MR, Woo P and Saklatvala J. Interleukin 1 induces NF-kappa B through its type I but not its type II receptor in lymphocytes. *J Biol Chem.* 1992;267:15836-41.

47. Abbate A, Van Tassell BW, Seropian IM, Toldo S, Robati R, Varma A, Salloum FN, Smithson L and Dinarello CA. Interleukin-1beta modulation using a genetically

engineered antibody prevents adverse cardiac remodelling following acute myocardial infarction in the mouse. *Eur J Heart Fail*. 2010;12:319-22.

48. Toldo S, Mezzaroma E, Van Tassell BW, Farkas D, Marchetti C, Voelkel NF and Abbate A. Interleukin-1beta blockade improves cardiac remodelling after myocardial infarction without interrupting the inflammasome in the mouse. *Exp Physiol.* 2013;98:734-45.

49. Bujak M, Dobaczewski M, Chatila K, Mendoza LH, Li N, Reddy A and Frangogiannis NG. Interleukin-1 receptor type I signaling critically regulates infarct healing and cardiac remodeling. *Am J Pathol.* 2008;173:57-67.

50. Abbate A, Kontos MC, Grizzard JD, Biondi-Zoccai GG, Van Tassell BW, Robati R, Roach LM, Arena RA, Roberts CS, Varma A, Gelwix CC, Salloum FN, Hastillo A, Dinarello CA, Vetrovec GW and Investigators V-A. Interleukin-1 blockade with anakinra to prevent adverse cardiac remodeling after acute myocardial infarction (Virginia Commonwealth University Anakinra Remodeling Trial [VCU-ART] pilot study). *Am J Cardiol.* 2010;105:1371-1377 e1.

51. Abbate A, Van Tassell BW, Biondi-Zoccai G, Kontos MC, Grizzard JD, Spillman DW, Oddi C, Roberts CS, Melchior RD, Mueller GH, Abouzaki NA, Rengel LR, Varma A, Gambill ML, Falcao RA, Voelkel NF, Dinarello CA and Vetrovec GW. Effects of interleukin-1 blockade with anakinra on adverse cardiac remodeling and heart failure after acute myocardial infarction [from the Virginia Commonwealth University-Anakinra Remodeling Trial (2) (VCU-ART2) pilot study]. *Am J Cardiol.* 2013;111:1394-400.

52. Padfield GJ, Din JN, Koushiappi E, Mills NL, Robinson SD, Cruden Nle M, Lucking AJ, Chia S, Harding SA and Newby DE. Cardiovascular effects of tumour necrosis factor alpha antagonism in patients with acute myocardial infarction: a first in human study. *Heart*. 2013;99:1330-5.

53. Chung ES, Packer M, Lo KH, Fasanmade AA, Willerson JT and Anti TNFTACHFI. Randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, pilot trial of infliximab, a chimeric monoclonal antibody to tumor necrosis factor-alpha, in patients with moderate-to-severe heart failure: results of the anti-TNF Therapy Against Congestive Heart Failure (ATTACH) trial. *Circulation*. 2003;107:3133-40.

54. Zhang Q, Lenardo MJ and Baltimore D. 30 Years of NF-kappaB: a blossoming of relevance to human pathobiology. *Cell*. 2017;168:37-57.

55. Hayden MS and Ghosh S. Shared principles in NF-kappaB signaling. *Cell*. 2008;132:344-62.

56. Sen R and Baltimore D. Multiple nuclear factors interact with the immunoglobulin enhancer sequences. Cell 1986. 46: 705-716. *J Immunol*. 2006;177:7485-96.

57. Huxford T and Ghosh G. A structural guide to proteins of the NF-kappaB signaling module. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.* 2009;1:a000075.

58. Foster R, Hu KQ, Lu Y, Nolan KM, Thissen J and Settleman J. Identification of a novel human Rho protein with unusual properties: GTPase deficiency and in vivo farnesylation. *Mol Cell Biol*. 1996;16:2689-99.

59. Riento K, Totty N, Villalonga P, Garg R, Guasch R and Ridley AJ. RhoE function is regulated by ROCK I-mediated phosphorylation. *EMBO J*. 2005;24:1170-80.

60. Riou P, Kjaer S, Garg R, Purkiss A, George R, Cain RJ, Bineva G, Reymond N, McColl B, Thompson AJ, O'Reilly N, McDonald NQ, Parker PJ and Ridley AJ. 14-3-3 proteins interact with a hybrid prenyl-phosphorylation motif to inhibit G proteins. *Cell*. 2013;153:640-53.

61. Lin X, Liu B, Yang X, Yue X, Diao L, Wang J and Chang J. Genetic deletion of Rnd3 results in aqueductal stenosis leading to hydrocephalus through up-regulation of Notch signaling. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. 2013.

62. Guasch RM, Scambler P, Jones GE and Ridley AJ. RhoE regulates actin cytoskeleton organization and cell migration. *Mol Cell Biol.* 1998;18:4761-71.

63. Jie W, Andrade KC, Lin X, Yang X, Yue X and Chang J. Pathophysiological functions of Rnd3/RhoE. *Comprehensive Physiology*. 2016;6:169-186.

64. Yang X, Wang T, Lin X, Yue X, Wang Q, Wang G, Fu Q, Ai X, Chiang DY, Miyake CY, Wehrens XH and Chang J. Genetic deletion of Rnd3/RhoE results in mouse heart calcium leakage through upregulation of protein kinase A signaling. *Circulation research*. 2015;116:e1-e10.

65. Yue X, Lin X, Yang T, Yang X, Yi X, Jiang X, Li X, Li T, Guo J, Dai Y, Shi J, Wei L, Youker KA, Torre-Amione G, Yu Y, Andrade KC and Chang J. Rnd3/RhoE modulates hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha/vascular endothelial growth factor signaling by stabilizing hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha and regulates responsive cardiac angiogenesis. *Hypertension*. 2016;67:597-605.

66. Villalonga P, Guasch RM, Riento K and Ridley AJ. RhoE inhibits cell cycle progression and Ras-induced transformation. *Mol Cell Biol*. 2004;24:7829-40.

67. Yue X, Yang X, Lin X, Yang T, Yi X, Dai Y, Guo J, Li T, Shi J, Wei L, Fan GC, Chen C and Chang J. Rnd3 haploinsufficient mice are predisposed to hemodynamic stress and develop apoptotic cardiomyopathy with heart failure. *Cell death & disease*. 2014;5:e1284.

68. Liu B, Lin X, Yang X, Dong H, Yue X, Andrade KC, Guo Z, Yang J, Wu L, Zhu X, Zhang S, Tian D, Wang J, Cai Q, Chen Q, Mao S, Chen Q and Chang J. Downregulation of Rnd3/RhoE in glioblastoma patients promotes tumorigenesis through augmentation of notch transcriptional complex activity. *Cancer Med.* 2015;4:1404-16.

69. Liu B, Dong H, Lin X, Yang X, Yue X, Yang J, Li Y, Wu L, Zhu X, Zhang S, Tian D, Wang J, Cai Q, Mao S, Chen Q and Chang J. Rnd3 promotes Snail 1 protein degradation and inhibits glioblastoma cell migration and invasion. *Oncotarget*. 2016.

70. Paysan L, Piquet L, Saltel F and Moreau V. Rnd3 in cancer: a review of the evidence for tumor promoter or suppressor. *Mol Cancer Res.* 2016;14:1033-1044.

71. Kolk MV, Meyberg D, Deuse T, Tang-Quan KR, Robbins RC, Reichenspurner H and Schrepfer S. LAD-ligation: a murine model of myocardial infarction. *J Vis Exp*. 2009.

72. Shyu YJ, Liu H, Deng X and Hu CD. Identification of new fluorescent protein fragments for bimolecular fluorescence complementation analysis under physiological conditions. *Biotechniques*. 2006;40:61-6.

73. Landreth KS. Critical windows in development of the rodent immune system. *Hum Exp Toxicol*. 2002;21:493-8.

74. Jin JL, Lv RG, Guo J, Liu XH, Liang YW, Wei JR and Wang L. Improvement of left ventricular remodelling by inhibition of NF-kappaB in a rat model of myocardial infarction. *Heart Lung Circ.* 2016;25:1007-12.

75. Kawano S, Kubota T, Monden Y, Tsutsumi T, Inoue T, Kawamura N, Tsutsui H and Sunagawa K. Blockade of NF-kappaB improves cardiac function and survival after myocardial infarction. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2006;291:H1337-44.

76. Ruland J. Return to homeostasis: downregulation of NF-kappaB responses. *Nat Immunol.* 2011;12:709-14.

77. Kerppola TK. Design and implementation of bimolecular fluorescence complementation (BiFC) assays for the visualization of protein interactions in living cells. *Nat Protoc*. 2006;1:1278-86.

78. Gilmore TD and Herscovitch M. Inhibitors of NF-kappaB signaling: 785 and counting. *Oncogene*. 2006;25:6887-99.

79. Chen Y, Li HH, Fu J, Wang XF, Ren YB, Dong LW, Tang SH, Liu SQ, Wu MC and Wang HY. Oncoprotein p28 GANK binds to RelA and retains NF-kappaB in the cytoplasm through nuclear export. *Cell Res.* 2007;17:1020-9.

80. Tanaka T, Grusby MJ and Kaisho T. PDLIM2-mediated termination of transcription factor NF-kappaB activation by intranuclear sequestration and degradation of the p65 subunit. *Nat Immunol.* 2007;8:584-91.

81. Perkins ND. Post-translational modifications regulating the activity and function of the nuclear factor kappa B pathway. *Oncogene*. 2006;25:6717-30.
82. Gilmore TD. Introduction to NF-kappaB: players, pathways, perspectives. *Oncogene*. 2006;25:6680-4.

Zheng C, Yin Q and Wu H. Structural studies of NF-kappaB signaling. *Cell Res*.
 2011;21:183-95.

84. Valen G, Yan ZQ and Hansson GK. Nuclear factor kappa-B and the heart. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2001;38:307-14.

85. Kucharczak J, Simmons MJ, Fan Y and Gelinas C. To be, or not to be: NF-kappaB is the answer--role of Rel/NF-kappaB in the regulation of apoptosis. *Oncogene*. 2003;22:8961-82.

86. Tomai F, Crea F, Chiariello L and Gioffre PA. Ischemic preconditioning in humans: models, mediators, and clinical relevance. *Circulation*. 1999;100:559-63.

87. Iliodromitis EK, Papadopoulos C, Paraskevaidis IA, Kyriakides ZS, Flessa C and Kremastinos DT. Protection from preconditioning can be reinstated at various reperfusion intervals. *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther*. 1996;10:341-6.

88. Liu GS, Thornton J, Van Winkle DM, Stanley AW, Olsson RA and Downey JM. Protection against infarction afforded by preconditioning is mediated by A1 adenosine receptors in rabbit heart. *Circulation*. 1991;84:350-6.

89. Yang XM, Baxter GF, Heads RJ, Yellon DM, Downey JM and Cohen MV. Infarct limitation of the second window of protection in a conscious rabbit model. *Cardiovasc Res.* 1996;31:777-83.

90. Das DK, Maulik N, Sato M and Ray PS. Reactive oxygen species function as second messenger during ischemic preconditioning of heart. *Mol Cell Biochem*. 1999;196:59-67.

91. Nie Z, Mei Y, Ford M, Rybak L, Marcuzzi A, Ren H, Stiles GL and Ramkumar
V. Oxidative stress increases A1 adenosine receptor expression by activating nuclear
factor kappa B. *Mol Pharmacol*. 1998;53:663-9.

92. Bolli R. Cardioprotective function of inducible nitric oxide synthase and role of nitric oxide in myocardial ischemia and preconditioning: an overview of a decade of research. *J Mol Cell Cardiol*. 2001;33:1897-918.

93. Xuan YT, Tang XL, Banerjee S, Takano H, Li RC, Han H, Qiu Y, Li JJ and Bolli R. Nuclear factor-kappaB plays an essential role in the late phase of ischemic preconditioning in conscious rabbits. *Circulation research*. 1999;84:1095-109.

94. Dana A, Jonassen AK, Yamashita N and Yellon DM. Adenosine A(1) receptor activation induces delayed preconditioning in rats mediated by manganese superoxide dismutase. *Circulation*. 2000;101:2841-8.

95. Shinmura K, Tang XL, Wang Y, Xuan YT, Liu SQ, Takano H, Bhatnagar A and Bolli R. Cyclooxygenase-2 mediates the cardioprotective effects of the late phase of ischemic preconditioning in conscious rabbits. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2000;97:10197-202.

96. Guo Y, Jones WK, Xuan YT, Tang XL, Bao W, Wu WJ, Han H, Laubach VE, Ping P, Yang Z, Qiu Y and Bolli R. The late phase of ischemic preconditioning is abrogated by targeted disruption of the inducible NO synthase gene. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA. 1999;96:11507-12.

97. Tahepold P, Vaage J, Starkopf J and Valen G. Hyperoxia elicits myocardial protection through a nuclear factor kappaB-dependent mechanism in the rat heart. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* 2003;125:650-60.

98. Li C, Browder W and Kao RL. Early activation of transcription factor NF-kappaB during ischemia in perfused rat heart. *Am J Physiol*. 1999;276:H543-52.

99. Hamid T, Guo SZ, Kingery JR, Xiang X, Dawn B and Prabhu SD. Cardiomyocyte NF-kappaB p65 promotes adverse remodelling, apoptosis, and endoplasmic reticulum stress in heart failure. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2011;89:129-38.

100. Zhang XQ, Tang R, Li L, Szucsik A, Javan H, Saegusa N, Spitzer KW and Selzman CH. Cardiomyocyte-specific p65 NF-kappaB deletion protects the injured heart by preservation of calcium handling. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2013;305:H1089-97.

101. Onai Y, Suzuki J, Maejima Y, Haraguchi G, Muto S, Itai A and Isobe M. Inhibition of NF-{kappa}B improves left ventricular remodeling and cardiac dysfunction after myocardial infarction. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2007;292:H530-8.

102. Oeckinghaus A and Ghosh S. The NF-kappaB family of transcription factors and its regulation. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol*. 2009;1:a000034.

103. Wan F and Lenardo MJ. The nuclear signaling of NF-kappaB: current knowledge, new insights, and future perspectives. *Cell Res.* 2010;20:24-33.

104. Wertz IE and Dixit VM. Signaling to NF-kappaB: regulation by ubiquitination. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.* 2010;2:a003350.

105. Skaug B, Chen J, Du F, He J, Ma A and Chen ZJ. Direct, noncatalytic mechanism of IKK inhibition by A20. *Mol Cell*. 2011;44:559-71.

106. Boone DL, Turer EE, Lee EG, Ahmad RC, Wheeler MT, Tsui C, Hurley P, Chien M, Chai S, Hitotsumatsu O, McNally E, Pickart C and Ma A. The ubiquitin-modifying enzyme A20 is required for termination of Toll-like receptor responses. *Nat Immunol*. 2004;5:1052-60.

107. Hitotsumatsu O, Ahmad RC, Tavares R, Wang M, Philpott D, Turer EE, Lee BL, Shiffin N, Advincula R, Malynn BA, Werts C and Ma A. The ubiquitin-editing enzyme A20 restricts nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain containing 2-triggered signals. *Immunity*. 2008;28:381-90.

108. Duwel M, Welteke V, Oeckinghaus A, Baens M, Kloo B, Ferch U, Darnay BG, Ruland J, Marynen P and Krappmann D. A20 negatively regulates T cell receptor signaling to NF-kappaB by cleaving Malt1 ubiquitin chains. *J Immunol*. 2009;182:7718-28.

109. Enesa K, Zakkar M, Chaudhury H, Luong le A, Rawlinson L, Mason JC, Haskard DO, Dean JL and Evans PC. NF-kappaB suppression by the deubiquitinating enzyme Cezanne: a novel negative feedback loop in pro-inflammatory signaling. *J Biol Chem.* 2008;283:7036-45.

110. Trompouki E, Hatzivassiliou E, Tsichritzis T, Farmer H, Ashworth A and Mosialos G. CYLD is a deubiquitinating enzyme that negatively regulates NF-kappaB activation by TNFR family members. *Nature*. 2003;424:793-6.

111. Maine GN, Mao X, Komarck CM and Burstein E. COMMD1 promotes the ubiquitination of NF-kappaB subunits through a cullin-containing ubiquitin ligase. *EMBO J*. 2007;26:436-47.

112. Gao N, Asamitsu K, Hibi Y, Ueno T and Okamoto T. AKIP1 enhances NFkappaB-dependent gene expression by promoting the nuclear retention and phosphorylation of p65. *J Biol Chem*. 2008;283:7834-43.

113. Ghosh S and Karin M. Missing pieces in the NF-kappaB puzzle. *Cell*. 2002;109 Suppl:S81-96.

114. Ma X, Becker Buscaglia LE, Barker JR and Li Y. MicroRNAs in NF-kappaB signaling. *J Mol Cell Biol*. 2011;3:159-66.

115. Huang B, Yang XD, Lamb A and Chen LF. Posttranslational modifications of NFkappaB: another layer of regulation for NF-kappaB signaling pathway. *Cell Signal*. 2010;22:1282-90.

116. Levy D, Kuo AJ, Chang Y, Schaefer U, Kitson C, Cheung P, Espejo A, Zee BM, Liu CL, Tangsombatvisit S, Tennen RI, Kuo AY, Tanjing S, Cheung R, Chua KF, Utz PJ, Shi X, Prinjha RK, Lee K, Garcia BA, Bedford MT, Tarakhovsky A, Cheng X and Gozani O. Lysine methylation of the NF-kappaB subunit RelA by SETD6 couples activity of the histone methyltransferase GLP at chromatin to tonic repression of NF-kappaB signaling. *Nat Immunol.* 2011;12:29-36.

117. Jamaluddin M, Wang S, Boldogh I, Tian B and Brasier AR. TNF-alpha-induced NF-kappaB/RelA Ser(276) phosphorylation and enhanceosome formation is mediated by an ROS-dependent PKAc pathway. *Cell Signal*. 2007;19:1419-33.

118. Adli M and Baldwin AS. IKK-i/IKKepsilon controls constitutive, cancer cellassociated NF-kappaB activity via regulation of Ser-536 p65/RelA phosphorylation. *J Biol Chem.* 2006;281:26976-84.

119. Bohuslav J, Chen LF, Kwon H, Mu Y and Greene WC. p53 induces NF-kappaB activation by an IkappaB kinase-independent mechanism involving phosphorylation of p65 by ribosomal S6 kinase 1. *J Biol Chem*. 2004;279:26115-25.

120. Buss H, Dorrie A, Schmitz ML, Hoffmann E, Resch K and Kracht M. Constitutive and interleukin-1-inducible phosphorylation of p65 NF-{kappa}B at serine 536 is mediated by multiple protein kinases including I{kappa}B kinase (IKK)-{alpha}, IKK{beta}, IKK{epsilon}, TRAF family member-associated (TANK)-binding kinase 1 (TBK1), and an unknown kinase and couples p65 to TATA-binding protein-associated factor II31-mediated interleukin-8 transcription. *J Biol Chem*. 2004;279:55633-43.

121. Buss H, Dorrie A, Schmitz ML, Frank R, Livingstone M, Resch K and Kracht M. Phosphorylation of serine 468 by GSK-3beta negatively regulates basal p65 NF-kappaB activity. *J Biol Chem.* 2004;279:49571-4.

122. Mattioli I, Geng H, Sebald A, Hodel M, Bucher C, Kracht M and Schmitz ML. Inducible phosphorylation of NF-kappa B p65 at serine 468 by T cell costimulation is mediated by IKK epsilon. *J Biol Chem.* 2006;281:6175-83.

123. Rodriguez PL, Sahay S, Olabisi OO and Whitehead IP. ROCK I-mediated activation of NF-kappaB by RhoB. *Cell Signal*. 2007;19:2361-9.

124. Anwar KN, Fazal F, Malik AB and Rahman A. RhoA/Rho-associated kinase pathway selectively regulates thrombin-induced intercellular adhesion molecule-1 expression in endothelial cells via activation of I kappa B kinase beta and phosphorylation of RelA/p65. *J Immunol*. 2004;173:6965-72.

125. Ghosh G, Wang VY, Huang DB and Fusco A. NF-kappaB regulation: lessons from structures. *Immunol Rev.* 2012;246:36-58.